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Abstract 
Ahlberg, Jenny (2021). Boards of directors in family firms: Their functions and 
borders, Linnaeus University Dissertations No 403/2021,  978-91-89283-25-1 
(print), 978-91-89283-26-8 (pdf).  
This dissertation explores and develops our conception of the board in family 
firms. The family firm is a specific type of organization in terms of corporate 
governance, since it encompasses both the family and business systems. 
Typically, family members are present as owners, but also on the board and in 
the management of the firm, creating, among other things, ambiguity as to 
roles. The board is thus not the only point of contact between owners and 
managers in these firms. Moreover, family firms exhibit a goal orientation 
towards non-financial goals, in addition to financial ones. These characteristics 
imply specific conditions for the board of directors in family firms. 
To fulfill its purpose, this dissertation investigates different aspects of the board 
of directors in four papers. The point of departure is a model that encompasses 
the family and its intentions, board composition, board processes, board 
functions, and outcomes. Different methodological approaches are used for the 
different papers, since the methods chosen were determined by the research 
questions. The constituent papers of this dissertation comprise a conceptual 
study, as well as survey and case studies. 
The overall conclusion of the dissertation is that the role of the board in family 
firms can differ from the role of the board in other types of firms due to 
ambiguity stemming from the coexistence of family and firm considerations. 
This can manifest itself in the board taking on functions other than the usual 
ones, such as participating in the succession process. Moreover, the composition 
of family board members can affect what functions the board emphasizes. 
Furthermore, overlap in the roles of family members can result in board 
functions being performed in other domains than the board meeting, 
highlighting the complexity of what a board is. Policy makers and external 
directors of family firms need to understand the family firm characteristics that 
influence the board before making recommendations as to the best board 
composition. In conclusion, we cannot rely solely on traditional conceptions of 
the board of directors when it concerns the board in family firms. 
 
Keywords: board of directors, corporate governance, family firms 
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1. Introduction  

1.1 Background 
The family firm is a specific type of firm in that it encompasses both the family 
and business systems, which are interrelated (Basco & Perez Rodriguez, 2009; 
Harrington & Strike, 2018; Zachary, 2011). Typically, members of a single 
family are major owners and engaged in the operations of the family firm at 
different levels, characteristically as directors of the board and in the 
management of the firm (Lane, Astrachan, Keyt, & McMillan, 2006) This can 
create unclear boundaries between the family members’ different roles (Tagiuri 
& Davis, 1996). Moreover, the family is considered in the goals and decision-
making of the firm (Le Breton-Miller & Miller, 2008), usually including an 
aspiration for succession within the family (I. Umans, Lybaert, Steijvers, & 
Voordeckers, 2020) and a set of goals aligned with the concept of 
socioemotional wealth (Berrone, Cruz, Gomez-Mejia, & Larazza-Kintana, 
2010). Such goals include autonomy, job security, keeping the family together, 
and status within the community (Sharma, Chrisman, & Chua, 1997; Zellweger, 
Nason, Nordqvist, & Brush, 2013). 

 
Family members being part of both the family and business systems implies that 
these systems provide resources to each other. As noted by Zachary (2011), the 
family can provide labour, money, and other resources to the firm, while the 
firm provides monetary resources to the family. However, due to the non-
financial goals of family firms, autonomy, job security, status, and the like can 
also be considered resources that the firm provides for the family. This flow of 
resources between the two systems highlights the unclear border between them, 
as the needs of the different systems can influence the resources shared between 
the systems (Distelberg & Sorenson, 2009), such as remuneration or time and 
labour. 

 
The characteristics of family firms lead to particular conditions for their 
governance mechanisms due to the unclear borders between family and business 
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in these firms (Zattoni, Gnan, & Huse, 2015). Klein (2010, p. 3) even suggested 
that family firms “need a specifically tailored corporate governance approach 
that allows for their particularities”. Such an approach would have to be based 
on how the family firm differs from other types of firms studied in corporate 
governance research. Corporate governance research has as its point of 
departure the large corporation with its separation between ownership and 
control, typically with distinct borders between ownership and management, 
with the board as the intermediary (Fama & Jensen, 1983). This stands in 
marked contrast to the family firm, whose owners are engaged in the board and 
management (Lane et al., 2006), in addition to the existence of family ties. 

 
While the board in corporate governance research is traditionally 
conceptualized as an intermediary between owners and managers (Fama & 
Jensen, 1983), another conceptualization is necessary for the family firm. The 
integration of the family and business systems (Basco & Perez Rodriguez, 2009) 
results in unclear borders between family and firm; this has implications for the 
notion of the board in family firms, which is further treated in the next chapters. 
First, a short review of research on the board of directors is provided. 

1.2 Researching the board of directors 
In corporate governance, the board is traditionally conceptualized as a distinct 
governance mechanism with specific functions, with the monitoring function 
being emphasized. This function is based on agency theory, meaning that the 
board monitors management on behalf of the owners, who are not personally 
involved in the firm or board  (Hillman & Dalziel, 2003). Other board functions 
are also recognized, such as providing strategy and service, such as giving 
advice (Hillman & Dalziel, 2003; Zahra & Pearce, 1989). Moreover, the 
attention has primarily been on large corporations, primarily in the US context 
(Gabrielsson & Huse, 2004). 
 
Board research in general has largely focused on the relationship between board 
demographics and firm performance (Huse, 2000). Much of this research 
concerns board composition, usually recommending the inclusion of outside 
directors, meaning directors not working in the firm (e.g. Zahra & Pearce, 
1989). This is based on the notion that outside directors are better at fulfilling 
the board’s different functions, in turn leading to better firm performance 
(Hillman & Dalziel, 2003; Zahra & Pearce, 1989). This notion is also applied 
to small firms (Daily & Dalton, 1993), even though the empirical findings on 
the relationship between board composition and firm performance in small 
firms are inconclusive (e.g. Bennet & Robson, 2004; Berry & Perren, 2001; 
Dalton, Daily, Ellstrand, & Johnson, 1998). More recently, this direct 
relationship between board composition and firm performance has been 
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nuanced by the consideration of intermediary variables, assuming that the 
relationship might not be direct. 

 
Specifically, another stream of research goes beyond “input–output studies”, or 
the demographic approach, as studies of board composition and its impact on 
firm performance have been referred to (Gabrielsson, 2007a; Gabrielsson & 
Huse, 2004). The demographic approach has been criticized for neglecting the 
intervening variables and processes in this link (Gabrielsson, 2007a; Huse, 
1998). As an alternative, Huse (2000) suggested that the processes between 
input (board composition) and output (firm performance) have to be considered, 
as well as the components of the input and output variables themselves. This 
view can be referred to as the behavioural approach (Gabrielsson & Huse, 2004) 
and is based on the efforts of Forbes and Milliken (1999) to consider boards as 
workgroups. Intervening variables have been shown to be better predictors of 
board behaviour than are demographic variables (e.g. Gabrielsson, 2007a; 
Machold, Huse, Minichilli, & Nordqvist, 2011); in addition, focusing on the 
actual fulfilment of board functions (e.g. Machold et al., 2011), instead of on 
the assumed relationships between demographic variables, fulfilment of board 
functions, and performance effects (Gabrielsson, 2007a), allows more detailed 
studies, instead of assuming that a certain input leads to a certain output. It has 
even been shown that board demographics, such as the share of outside 
directors, and board behaviour, such as the performance of board functions, are 
only “loosely coupled” (Voordeckers, Van Gils, Gabrielsson, Politis, & Huse, 
2014, p. 211). Instead, other factors such as directors’ knowledge are related to 
the fulfilment of the board’s functions (Voordeckers et al., 2014). In other 
words, the assumed relationship between, for example, the share of outside 
directors and the fulfilment of board functions is not as straightforward as is 
assumed in the demographic approach to board studies.  

 
One suggested variable to consider is board processes, such as the formation of 
coalitions, effort norms, and how directors use their knowledge within the board 
(Huse, 2000). In considering board processes, Huse (1998) showed that it is 
important to do more than just focus on what is happening inside the boardroom, 
since there is also interaction outside, between board members, between board 
members and management, and between board members and other 
stakeholders. In addition, Gabrielsson and Winlund (2000) suggested that much 
of the content of the board’s service function could be carried out between board 
meetings, in arenas other than board meetings. Also, Charas and Perelli (2013) 
found that board issues could be dealt with outside board meetings. In line with 
this, Pye and Pettigrew (2005) suggested considering the processes outside the 
boardroom in order to achieve a more complete understanding of boards of 
directors. 
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Before turning to a research model for this dissertation, the implications of the 
unclear borders of the board of directors in family firms first needs to be 
discussed, in order to include the family in the board research discussion. 

1.3 Researching family firm boards 
The assumptions of the demographic approach to board research also prevail in 
family firm research. It is assumed that the board’s composition is related to its 
functions, which are in turn related to firm performance (Basco & Voordeckers, 
2015; Miller & Le Breton-Miller, 2006). The board functions considered in 
family firm research are largely the same as in general corporate governance 
research – in other words, notions of the monitoring and service functions 
(Bammens, Voordeckers, & van Gils, 2011; Bauweraerts, Sciascia, Naldi, & 
Mazzola, 2019). As for the content of board functions, most studies 
conceptualize them in terms of business-related concepts from general board 
research. However, it is acknowledged that the board of directors can play a role 
in the succession process in family firms (van den Heuvel, van Gils, & 
Voordeckers, 2006). Moreover, the service function is considered more 
important in family firms than is the control function (van den Heuvel et al., 
2006). Other board functions specific to family firms have been suggested in 
the literature, such as resolving conflicts between family members (Bammens 
et al., 2011). 

 
Turning to board composition, the benefits of outside directors are highlighted 
in family firms as well. Outside directors in family firms are defined as directors 
who neither are employed in the firm nor belong to the family (cf. Schwartz & 
Barnes, 1991). Outside directors are arguably more objective than are family 
members (Miller & Le Breton-Miller, 2006; Schulze, Lubatkin, Dino, & 
Buchholtz, 2001; van den Heuvel et al., 2006; Woods, Dalziel, & Barton, 2012), 
come with different perspectives and suggestions, and constitute a network that 
can foster strategic change (Brunninge, Nordqvist, & Wiklund, 2007). In 
addition, outside board members can bolster firm legitimacy (Johannisson & 
Huse, 2000). Despite the suggested advantages of including outside directors, 
family firm boards mostly consist of family members (Gomez-Mejia, Cruz, 
Berrone, & De Castro, 2011). This can reflect the goals of the family firm, as 
suggested by Voordeckers, van Gils, and van den Heuvel (2007). In the small 
and medium-sized enterprise (SME) context, a desire to stay in control is 
proposed as a reason for not including outside directors (Berry & Perren, 2001), 
and this can also be a reason in the family firm context, as family firm owners 
generally favour autonomy (Zellweger et al., 2013). In the family firm context, 
the relationship between outside directors and firm performance has been 
empirically studied, for example, by Arosa, Iturralde, and Maseda (2010), who 
found that outside directors do not contribute to firm performance. Overall, 
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support for the assumption that the appointment of outside directors leads to 
better firm performance is not overwhelming in the family firm context, where 
listed firms have mostly been considered (Bammens et al., 2011). 

 
In the family business field, the board has been explored from several different 
perspectives (Bammens et al., 2011). Many studies can be positioned within the 
behavioural approach, since they do not assume a direct relationship between 
board composition and firm performance, but instead choose to concentrate on 
intervening variables in this relationship. For example, Bammens, Voordeckers, 
and van Gils (2008) investigated the need for the board functions of control and 
advice depending on the family generation in charge of the firm; they did not 
investigate the steps leading to better firm performance but rather the 
intervening variable of the needs for various functions. Their results indicate 
that there is less need for advice in the second generation than the first and third, 
and that the need for control diminishes with successive generations. Similarly, 
Woods et al. (2012) considered the effects of outside directors in family firms 
and their relationships to escalation of commitment, considering several 
mediating variables such as the need for competence. The conclusion of Woods 
et al. (2012) is that outside directors can help family businesses reduce the risk 
of escalation of commitment, for example, by participating in the decision-
making process. In a hypothetical research model of the link between board 
composition and firm performance (cf. Huse, 2000), the antecedents of board 
composition have been studied (Bammens et al., 2008, 2011; Basco & Calabrò, 
2017; Jaskiewicz & Klein, 2007; Khlif, Karoui, Ingley, & El Manaa, 2015; 
Voordeckers et al., 2007). Bammens et al. (2008) found that the need for control 
and advice can lead to outside directors being appointed to the board. Basco and 
Calabrò (2017) considered both outside directors and different categories of 
family directors, finding that a focus on family-oriented goals is related to the 
number of family directors. Furthermore, the results of Jaskiewicz and Klein 
(2007) suggest that high levels of goal alignment between family firm owners 
and managers can be related to having a smaller board with fewer outside 
directors. In contrast, they suggested that if there is low goal alignment between 
owners and managers, it can be useful to have a larger board with more outside 
directors, in line with agency theory. According to Khlif et al. (2015), the 
likelihood of having outside directors increases when the firm is in the third 
generation; in addition, high role overlap and goal alignment between principal 
and agent is related to having fewer outside directors. Voordeckers et al. (2007) 
indicated that the family’s goals are an important determinant of board 
composition. Specifically, when family-related goals are important, the family 
sees less need for outside directors on the board. Board composition has further 
been studied concerning involvement in different board functions, with 
Vandebeek, Voordeckers, Lambrechts, and Huybrechts (2016) focusing on 
directors’ family belongingness and gender, and on whether directors were 
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executive, affiliated, outside with ownership, or outside without ownership. 
They found that fault lines based on any one of these categories lead to less 
board involvement in the control and advice functions. There are further studies 
of family firm boards investigating intervening variables, such as the effect of 
board composition on entrepreneurial orientation (Arzubiaga, Iturralde, 
Maseda, & Kotlar, 2017; Bauweraerts & Colot, 2017) and on involvement in 
different board functions (Vandebeek et al., 2016) and board processes 
(Bettinelli, 2011). Family firm boards have also been studied in terms of board 
involvement in different functions and the impact on international sales 
(Calabrò, Torchia, Pukall, & Mussolino, 2013) and firm financial performance 
(Lohe & Calabrò, 2017). Moreover, internal board processes have been studied, 
for example, concerning their effects on exports (Calabrò & Mussolino, 2013), 
relationship to family ownership structure (Zona, 2015), and involvement in 
board functions (Zona, 2016). To summarize, many different variables have 
been considered in family firm board research, not only concerning the general 
approach of how board demographics influence firm performance (Huse, 2000; 
Zahra & Pearce, 1989). Hence, the call to consider variables intervening 
between board composition and firm performance has been considered through 
researching various relationships concerning the board of directors in family 
firms. 

 
Research on family firm boards can be illustrated with a model adapted from 
Huse (2000) and Forbes and Milliken (1999), which is the working model of 
this dissertation. In the model, the family firm context in the form of family 
intentions is added to take account of the board as a governance mechanism 
through influencing all variables considered (see Figure 1). 

 
Figure 1:  The dissertation’s research model of boards in family firms 

The family and its 
intentions 

 

Board 
composition 

Board 
functions 

Outcomes 

Board 
processes 
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In the next section, board research into family firms is further problematized 
and the model is elaborated on. This discussion leads to the purpose of the 
dissertation. 

1.4 Problematization 
The board of the family firm is largely considered as a distinct governance 
mechanism having specific functions and sometimes a recommended 
composition, with the point of departure largely being that of general board 
research. This discussion of the dissertation’s purpose starts with a review of 
Figure 1 and its components. 
 
The family together with its intentions defines the family character of the firm, 
including the board, which is why it is related to all the boxes in the model. It 
includes the family’s intentions for the firm, such as non-financial goals and the 
consideration of the family in firm decisions. The family’s intentions for the 
firm have been found to affect, for example, the composition of the board 
(Voordeckers et al., 2007). The structure of the family also belongs here, for 
example, the individuals available for different positions within the firm, their 
kinship ties and generational belonging. Concerning board composition, the 
family has largely been considered a homogeneous group regarding its presence 
on the board of directors, except for taking different generations into 
consideration, as (Bammens et al., 2008) did. Family presence on the board of 
directors merits study since it can impart another dynamic to the board, as there 
are family bonds between the directors. In addition, the goals of the family firm 
can be related to board composition, as found by, for example, Jaskiewicz and 
Klein (2007) and Basco and Calabrò (2017). 

 
Turning to board functions, one problematic area is that board functions are 
conceptualized as in board research in general, which stresses control and 
advice (e.g. Bammens et al., 2011), despite the different character of family 
firms, in which additional functions may be present. There are, however, some 
exceptions considering family-specific items, such as Basco and Perez 
Rodriguez (2009), who considered, for example, succession planning as among 
the board’s functions. In addition to business-related functions from general 
board research, family-related functions such as engagement in the succession 
process and handling family conflicts have been proposed (Corbetta & 
Tomaselli, 1996; Siebels & zu Knyphausen-Aufseß, 2012). The possibility of 
such functions has barely been researched, but merely proposed in the literature. 
The existence of such functions may be related not only to the family firm board 
composition, but also, for example, to the differing goals of family firms, in 
which generational transfer is crucial (Calabrò & Mussolino, 2013). In addition, 
family firm boards have been claimed to be passive (Corbetta & Tomaselli, 
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1996) considered in light of the board functions of general corporate 
governance. It might very well be that a family firm board is active, but in 
different functions from those of boards in general. To better understand family 
firm boards, it is necessary to study what board functions they perform, and 
what the firm principals see as the purpose of the board of directors. In contrast, 
previous research on family firm boards has mainly assumed that the control 
and advice functions are important, while there are indications of other 
functions being at least as important. Thus, research on family firm boards needs 
to expand the functions considered. 

 
Board processes have been researched in different ways. Board composition can 
affect how the board functions as a group and can also affect board processes, 
cohesion of the board and effort norms (i.e. being an active director), and 
Bettinelli (2011) found the presence of outside directors to be positively linked 
to these two processes. The effect of board processes on involvement in board 
functions has been shown to differ depending on whether the firm has a family 
or non-family CEO (Zona, 2016). Zona (2015) researched the relationship 
between the ownership holdings of family board members and the board’s 
decision-making processes, finding that cognitive conflicts are the highest in 
sibling partnerships, in which case the board uses its knowledge the least. 
Zattoni et al. (2015) found that family involvement in firms, specifically, 
whether or not a firm is a family firm, is positively associated with some of the 
board’s effort norms and negatively associated with others. Another aspect of 
board processes is where they take place. Specifically, it has been indicated that 
family members’ multiple roles in the firm can enable board functions to be 
performed elsewhere than in board meetings (Fiegener, 2005; Gnan, 
Montemerlo, & Huse, 2015; Nordqvist, 2012). If family members are also board 
members and perhaps also engaged in the daily operations of the firm, it is likely 
that board questions will not be considered only in board meetings. On the 
contrary, a board having such directors can have a more fluid character that 
materializes in locations other than the boardroom. Therefore, the location of 
board work is another area that requires more research. 

 
Since family firms have a different goal orientation from that of other types of 
firms, it is important to consider the board in relation to those goals, specifically, 
goals of a non-financial character (Zellweger et al., 2013). This is consistent 
with the approach taken by Chrisman, Chua, Pearson, and Barnett (2010) as 
well as Chrisman, Chua, and Sharma (2003), who stated that the goals of the 
family firm must be the point of departure before one can understand the family 
firm’s behavior. Applying this to the board of directors, the principal’s goals for 
the firm and board are important if one wants to understand how the board is 
used in family firms. Hence, considering non-financial goals is appropriate in 
board research, even though sufficient financial performance of the family firm 
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is necessary for it to survive in the long run. In board studies of family firms, 
financial performance has been considered (Bammens et al., 2011), for 
example, by Arosa et al. (2010) and Zattoni et al. (2015). Also, other outcomes, 
such as internationalization (Calabrò & Mussolino, 2013; Calabrò et al., 2013) 
and entrepreneurial orientation (Bauweraerts & Colot, 2017) have been 
considered. The outcomes of the board’s fulfilment of the various considered 
functions are not only financial, but should be considered with the goals of the 
family in mind. 

 
To summarize, the unclear borders between the family and business systems, 
together with the multiple positions held by a limited number of family 
members, could influence how we conceptualize the board of directors in family 
firms. The characteristics of the family firm board could be better identified and 
understood through studying it specifically as a family firm board and not a 
board as conceptualized in corporate governance in general. To do so, we need 
to use concepts that apply to the family firm board. While the family has been 
considered in different ways in family firm board research, it has not been 
considered a basic premise of the board of directors, but rather an aspect of it. 
Instead, the family is one of the two systems creating the unclear border between 
the family firm and its board. This differs from the general conception of the 
board of directors, which is often the point of departure even in family firm 
board studies. In the present research model, the family and its intentions are 
treated as permeating the board of directors, determining the character of the 
ownership and the firm. 

 

1.5 Purpose of the dissertation 
Given the point of departure mentioned above, the purpose of this dissertation 
is to explore and develop our conception of the board in family firms. 

1.6 Structure of the dissertation 
Chapter 2 presents the theoretical framework of the dissertation. Specifically, it 
treats the characteristics and definition of the family firm, presents the points of 
departure for corporate governance in family firms, and outlines the research 
model, which focuses on the board of directors. Lastly, theories related to 
research on boards in family firms are presented. 
 
Chapter 3 presents the research approach and methodology of the dissertation. 
 
Chapter 4 contains Paper 1 – Bad governance of family firms: The adoption of 
good governance on the boards of directors in family firms. 
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Chapter 5 contains Paper 2 – Blood in the boardroom: Family relationships 
influencing the functions of the board. 

 
Chapter 6 contains Paper 3 – The border of the board: The domains of board 
functions in Swedish family firms. 

 
Chapter 7 contains Paper 4 – All generations on board! The board as a 
succession arena. 

 
Chapter 8 summarizes the dissertation and outlines its theoretical, 
methodological, and practical contributions. In addition, it presents limitations 
of the present research, suggestions for future research avenues, and the overall 
conclusions of the dissertation. 

1.7 Overview of the papers 
This dissertation consists of three introductory chapters, four papers, and one 
discussion chapter. Paper 2, which was the first one written, was co-written with 
my main supervisor Sven-Olof Collin; this paper is based on my master’s thesis 
(Ahlberg, 2010). The work input for Paper 2 was 55% for Sven-Olof Collin and 
45% for me. Paper 1, the second one written, was written together with Yuliya 
Ponomareva, a PhD student at the time. The work input for Paper 1 was 60% 
for Yuliya Ponomareva and 40% for me. Papers 3 and 4 are single-authored 
works. 

 
The papers represent different methodological approaches: Paper 1 is 
conceptual without empirical data; Paper 2 is based on a survey and tests 
hypotheses; and papers 3 and 4 use case studies as empirical data. This 
dissertation clearly displays methodological diversity.  

 
Concerning the publication status of the papers, Paper 1 was published in 
Ephemera: Theory and Politics in Organization and Paper 2 in Journal of Family 
Business Strategy. Paper 3 is to be submitted to a journal, while Paper 4 has 
been submitted to a journal. 

 
Regarding the sequence of papers, Paper 1 treats the assumptions regarding 
corporate governance and boards of directors in corporate governance research 
in general, setting these assumptions against the conditions found in family 
firms. This paper provides some of the theoretical basis for the remainder of the 
dissertation, such as the possibility of board functions moving outside board 
meetings. Furthermore, the different governance needs of family firms 
compared with non-family firms are treated, with a focus on the board of 
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directors, where functions other than control and advice are important. Given 
its foundational content, it is appropriate that this is the first paper of the 
dissertation. Paper 2 treats board composition, focusing on the kinship ties 
between family members and their impact on the performance of the board’s 
functions. Paper 2 was the first one written and is placed near the beginning, 
also because some ideas in Paper 4 draw on ideas put forward in Paper 2. 
Specifically, the idea of the board of directors as an arena for introducing the 
next generation of family members is suggested in the theoretical implications 
of Paper 2. This idea was later developed and resulted in Paper 4. Paper 3 
identifies different domains where the board functions can be carried out, along 
with their antecedents and consequences. Finally, Paper 4 treats the possibility 
of using the board as a succession arena, that is, as a venue in which to introduce 
the next generation to the firm and phase out the previous generation. In 
summary, papers 2, 3, and 4 feature different characteristics of the family firm 
board that have been neglected in prior research. While Paper 2 treats the kin 
relationships of the directors in more detail than simply considering generation,  
 Paper 3 considers domains other than the board meeting in which the board’s 
functions can be discharged, and identifies both antecedents and consequences 
thereof. Paper 4 treats another possible function of the board of directors, 
concerning the family instead of the firm, which has been neglected in previous 
research. 

 
The above is summarized in Table 1, which presents the papers in their order of 
appearance. 
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Table 1. Overview of constituent papers of the dissertation 

  

            

Place Title Authors 
Work 
input Type Status 

            

            
1 Bad governance of 

family firms: The 
adoption of good 
governance on the 
boards of directors in 
family firms 

Ponomareva 
& Ahlberg 

60/40 Conceptual Published in 
Ephemera: Theory 
and Politics in 
Organization 
(2016), 16:1, 53–
77 

            

            

2 Blood in the 
boardroom: Family 
relationships 
influencing the 
functions of the 
board 

Collin & 
Ahlberg 

55/45 Quantitative 
– survey data 

Published in 
Journal of Family 
Business Strategy 
(2012), 3:4, 209–
217 

            

            

3 The border of the 
board: The domains 
of board functions in 
Swedish family firms 

Ahlberg 100 Qualitative – 
case study 
data 

To be submitted to 
journal 

            

            

4 All generations on 
board! The board as a 
succession arena 

Ahlberg 100 Qualitative – 
case study 
data 

Submitted to 
journal 
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2. Theoretical framework 

This chapter identifies and accounts for the research gaps investigated in this 
dissertation. To do so, the theoretical framework starts by defining the family 
firm and the family – two central concepts of the dissertation. Corporate 
governance and its assumptions are then discussed and the corporate 
governance of family firms defined. This serves as a point of departure for 
discussing the implications for research on the board in family firms. The 
chapter ends by identifying relevant research gaps.  
 

2.1 The family firm 
The family firm is characterized by family ownership and by the presence of 
the family not only as owners, but typically also in different positions in the 
firm, such as in the daily operations, board, and management of the firm. Before 
further discussing the characteristics of family firms, the family firm and the 
family will be defined. 
 

2.1.2 Defining the family firm 
The focus of this research is family firms that are governed by and for a family 
for the purpose of giving support to present and future family members (cf. Le 
Breton-Miller & Miller, 2008). Another definition comes from Chua, Chrisman, 
and Sharma (1999, p. 25): “The family business is a business governed and/or 
managed with the intention to shape and pursue the vision of the business held 
by a dominant coalition controlled by members of the same family or a small 
number of families in a manner that is potentially sustainable across generations 
of the family or families”. What is captured in these two definitions is that the 
family is taken into consideration in the firm governance, which makes this type 
of firm different from other organizational forms. Various aspects are contained 
in the definitions mentioned above:  

 
a)  controlling ownership in the firm 

 
This is identified in terms of a “dominant coalition”. This condition is necessary 
since it enables the family to influence the firm to the extent that it can pursue 
the goals of the family. 

 
b) A family is involved, i.e. more than one person 
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The formulation “members of the same family” implies that more than one 
person is involved. This is important as it differentiates family firms from 
entrepreneurial firms or “lone-founder firms”, since it has been suggested that 
they function differently and research too seldom distinguishes between them 
(Le Breton-Miller & Miller, 2008; Miller & Le Breton-Miller, 2011). In contrast 
to family firms, entrepreneurial or lone-founder firms are, for example, 
characterized by high leverage, an entrepreneurial orientation, a desire to grow, 
and being less risk-averse than family firms (López-Delgado & Diéguez-Soto, 
2015). From a corporate governance perspective, it is important to distinguish 
between these two firm types since there could be complete overlap between 
owner(s) and manager(s) in the entrepreneurial firm. There would then be no 
need to use the governance mechanisms to direct the firm in the owners’ interest 
since the two functions of risk-bearing and management would be united (cf. 
Fama, 1980). In a family firm this can also occur, with a strong owner who is 
dominant in the board and management. However, family considerations may 
not be present in an entrepreneurial firm, which is a critical point for this 
dissertation. 

 
c) The intention to give support to the family, for example, through 

providing family members with work opportunities, financial support, 
and the like 

 
This intention implies consideration of the family in firm governance, and can 
serve as a dividing line between family firms and entrepreneurial firms. 
Consideration of the family is also important since it implies the existence of 
goals other than purely financial ones. Indeed, non-financial goals have been 
described as characteristic of family firms, as captured by the concept of 
socioemotional wealth (Gomez-Mejia, Haynes, Núñez-Nickel, Jacobson, & 
Moyano-Fuentes, 2007). 

 
d) The intention, or at least opportunity, to keep the firm in the family, i.e. 

the possibility of generational transfer 
 

As with the previous conditions, this one also implies consideration of the 
family in firm governance and can serve as another dividing line between family 
firms and entrepreneurial firms, since an entrepreneurial firm exists to fulfil the 
purposes of its founder, not the founder’s children and relatives. This criterion 
can, for example, be manifested in a long-term perspective, which is often 
ascribed to the family firm (Lane et al., 2006). 

 
Concerning goal orientation, there can be differences between the goals set for 
the firm and the interests of individual family members (Kotlar & De Massis, 
2013). While the priorities of individual family members and other parties can 
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vary, it is assumed that every firm has a set of organizational goals reflected in 
the firm’s strategy and in the decisions made for the firm, (cf. Kotlar & De 
Massis, 2013). The possibility of considering the interests of different family 
members is especially considered in the case studies of this dissertation. 

 
The dissertation acknowledges that not all family firms are the same, i.e. there 
is heterogeneity within the group of family firms (Arteaga & Menéndez-
Requejo, 2017; Chua, Chrisman, Steier, & Rau, 2012). Sources of heterogeneity 
among family firms can, for example, be the proportions of financial versus 
non-financial goals and the governance structure in terms of the family’s 
involvement in ownership and management (Chua et al., 2012). A key notion 
regarding family firms in this dissertation is that they are governed by and for 
the family, having the purpose of supporting present and future family members 
(cf. Le Breton-Miller & Miller, 2008). In terms of heterogeneity, factors such 
as board composition, ownership structure, firm goals, and generational stage 
are considered in the individual papers. As a unifying perspective, the family 
firms studied here are defined as firms in which the family is considered in 
business decisions – in other words, the family’s goals for the firm are 
important. Furthermore, the firm has to be majority owned by a dominant 
coalition of family members, although there can be, but do not have to be, 
minority owners (i.e. non-family owners). Furthermore, the family needs to 
have influence in the firm and more than one family member has to be involved 
in it. Moreover, the family firms considered here are private SMEs, since family 
firms are typically small or medium sized (Bammens et al., 2011). 

 

2.1.2 Defining the family 
A key concept when studying family firms is the family and what is meant by 
it. According to Aldrich and Cliff (2003), it is important that researchers state 
how they define the family in family business research. While the meaning of a 
family can differ across cultures (Jaskiewicz & Dyer, 2017; Spijker & Esteve, 
2012; Stewart, 2003), the most prevalent family structure in Western societies 
is the nuclear family (Spijker & Esteve, 2012). The nuclear family is identified 
as a cohabiting or married couple with children, while the extended family also 
includes other family members, for example, grandparents (Aldrich & Cliff, 
2003; Jaskiewicz & Dyer, 2017; Spijker & Esteve, 2012). There are also other 
family structures, such as families of single parents with children (Jaskiewicz 
& Dyer, 2017). Aldrich and Cliff (2003) reported that nuclear families are 
decreasing in number and size in the USA. Similarly, marriage rates have 
decreased and cohabitation has increased, as has the number of families with 
single parents and step-parents (Aldrich & Cliff, 2003). The development 
towards increasing complexity of families is similar in Europe, including in 
Sweden (Thomson, 2014). This shows the importance of not delimiting the 
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family to the nuclear family, but of permitting an extended definition of the 
family, in line with Aldrich and Cliff (2003). 

 
In the family business literature, family is usually considered in a broader sense 
than the nuclear family, rather, as the extended family involving several 
generations (e.g. Calabrò & Mussolino, 2013). Indeed, the involvement of 
different generations and the potential transfer of the firm to the next generation 
are important in family firms (Calabrò & Mussolino, 2013), and the 
involvement of different generations in the family firm has been considered in 
research (e.g. Arosa et al., 2010; Voordeckers et al., 2007). The involvement of 
different adult generations implies that not all family members are cohabiting, 
but rather belong to the extended family. 

 
A definition of family referred to by Jaskiewicz and Dyer (2017, p. 2) is “a 
group of individuals who share family ties, consider themselves as part of a 
family, and interact with each other”. Westhead and Cowling (1998, p. 40) 
stated, in their derivation of family firm definitions, that a family comprises 
members who are “related by blood or marriage”. These definitions do not 
consider how distant the family relationships are, or whether the family 
members belong to a nuclear or extended family, but rather focus on whether 
there is a family relationship of some sort. In general, the definition of family 
for this dissertation is as follows: 

 
Family members are individuals who are related by blood or  marriage, 
belong to either a nuclear or extended family, and who consider themselves to 
belong to the same family. 

 
In chapter 3, “Methodology”, the different papers’ views of the family are 
declared, specifically in section 3.6. 

 
My definition of corporate governance in family firms is presented and 
discussed in the next section. 

 

2.1.3 Defining corporate governance in family firms 
The family firm encompasses both the family and business systems (Basco & 
Perez Rodriguez, 2009) and, as Wallevik (2009) has suggested, both the firm 
and the family are parts of corporate governance in family firms. Furthermore, 
as Mustakallio (2002) pointed out, not only formal governance based on 
contracts, but also informal governance based on relationships, exists in family 
firms, which is why this also would be encompassed in a definition of corporate 
governance in family firms. Moreover, since a family firm has been defined as 
a firm where there is consideration of the family in the decisions made about 
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the firm, the goal orientation, i.e. the non-financial goals or family 
considerations, is to be considered when defining corporate governance in the 
family firm. 

 
Corporate governance can be defined in various ways (Gillan, 2006). 
Acknowledging the typical characteristics of the family firm, a general 
definition of corporate governance might not be suitable, like that of Shleifer 
and Vishny (1997, p. 737) referred to at the beginning of this chapter: “the ways 
in which suppliers of finance to corporations assure themselves of getting a 
return on their investment”. Wallevik (2009) pointed out that the Shleifer and 
Vishny (1997) and other definitions of corporate governance have their point of 
departure within agency theory, which might be inadequate when treating 
family firms. In contrast to this and similar definitions focusing on the agency-
theoretical issue of separation between ownership and control, Daily, Dalton, 
and Cannella (2003) suggested another definition: “the determination of the 
broad uses to which organizational resources will be deployed and the 
resolution of conflicts among the myriad participants in organizations” (Daily 
et al., 2003, p. 371). This definition has been applied to family firms, with 
Chrisman, Chua, Le Breton-Miller, Miller, and Steier (2018, p. 172) contending 
that it consists of “setting the organization’s strategic direction” in addition to 
“striking a dynamic equilibrium between the interests of the firm’s dominant 
coalition and those of the other stakeholders who provide essential resources to 
the firm”. In other words, corporate governance in family firms is about 
negotiating the goals of the firm between the family members, i.e. the dominant 
coalition, and other stakeholders. In addition, it is about how to use the available 
resources, i.e. the governance mechanisms, to achieve these goals, and this 
concerns both what mechanisms to use and how to use them (cf. Chrisman et 
al., 2018). 

 
To summarize, this dissertation suggests defining corporate governance in 
family firms as follows:  

 
The determination of the family firm’s goals and the assignment of governance 
mechanisms, both formal and informal, to achieve those goals. 

 
Comparing this definition to that of Shleifer and Vishny (1997), the “suppliers 
of finance” in family firms as defined here are mainly the family members. 
Majority ownership by the family together with characteristically low leverage 
puts the family in the position of the main stakeholder. The return on investment 
for family firm owners can be the fulfilment of the goals set for the firm, be they 
financial or non-financial. Last in the comparison is the way of ensuring that the 
suppliers of finance get their return on investment, which can be compared to 
family members, depending on their involvement and ownership share in the 
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firm, influencing the governance mechanisms to achieve certain goals. What is 
not encompassed in the Shleifer and Vishny (1997) definition is thus the 
“determination of the family firm’s goals”, i.e. the prevalence of multiple goals 
in family firms, both financial and non-financial, and the prioritizing of them. 
In addition, the context of family firms is specified. In the next section, the 
implications of family firms’ characteristics for the board of directors is 
discussed. 

2.1.4 Implications for the board of directors 
Chapter 1 stated that family firms encompass the two systems of family and 
business (Basco & Perez Rodriguez, 2009) and that this has implications for the 
board of directors. Specifically, the family system consists of the individual 
family members and the interactions between them (Distelberg & Sorenson, 
2009). Hence, the family system is not only about family interactions in the 
business, but also about family interactions as such. Based on Distelberg and 
Sorenson (2009), the business system can be defined as those persons who work 
in the firm, but also, for example, board members or external consultants, and 
the parties with whom these persons have business relationships, such as 
suppliers. 

 
The two systems of family and business overlap because family members are 
involved in different ways in family firms, creating an unclear border between 
the systems. The business system can also infiltrate the family though 
discussions of the firm when the family meets on other occasions, outside the 
firm, such as on weekends. Interaction between the two systems occurs through 
family members being owners, board members, managers, or engaged in the 
daily operations of the firm (Lane et al., 2006) – that is, active at different levels 
of the business organization. This leads to the three characteristics discussed in 
the previous section: first, the separation between ownership and control is low 
or moderate; second, the goals of the firm are not only financial, but also non-
financial; and third, because family members have family relationships in 
addition to professional relationships, there can be relational governance in 
family firms, complementing or substituting for contractual governance (cf. 
Mustakallio, Autio, & Zahra, 2002; Pieper, Klein, & Jaskiewicz, 2008). 

 
These characteristics lead to specific conditions for the board of directors in a 
family firm. The low or moderate separation between ownership and control 
means that the board is not the only point of contact between owners and 
managers in family firms, but only one of them. The existence of relational 
governance means that the board might not have the same role in family firms 
as in non-family firms, since some of the governance traditionally ascribed to 
the board can occur in other ways, such as through shared norms that might 
even diminish the need for governance (cf. Pieper et al., 2008). Goal orientation 
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in the form of autonomy and family control implies that the board often consists 
largely of family members (cf. Gomez-Mejia et al., 2011), which can imprint a 
family character on the board, due to the family relationships. 

 
The assumption in board research in general is that the board is an intermediate 
organ between principal and agent, which, due to their specific conditions, is 
not the case in family firms. Instead, the board can be considered one of the 
intermediate organs between principal and agent. Figure 2 illustrates the board 
of directors in family firms, where there is role overlap between principals (i.e. 
owners or family members), the agent role (i.e. involvement in firm 
management), and the board (i.e. directorship). This means that there are other 
arenas – meaning points of contact – between owners and managers than just 
the board, such as family relationships between owners and managers or the 
same persons being both owners and managers. Furthermore, that the board is 
only one of several points of contact can have implications for how the board 
functions in a family firm. In contrast to Figure 2, Figure 3 illustrates the board 
in a firm without family firm characteristics, where the board is the intermediary 
arena between owners and managers, as traditionally assumed within corporate 
governance. 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

Figure 2: The family firm board Figure 3: The non-family firm board 

as one intermediary arena as the intermediary arena 

 
In the next sections, the identified research gaps are discussed. 

Principal 

Board 

Agent 

Principal 

Board Agent 
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2.2 Boards of directors in family firms and SMEs 
Starting from the family firm’s characteristics rather than the view of the board 
in corporate governance and family firm research, there are several areas 
concerning the board of directors in family firms that deserve more research 
attention. The mechanism of the board of directors has been studied extensively 
both within corporate governance in general (Kumar & Zattoni, 2013) and 
within the family business field (Bammens et al., 2011). However, while much 
board research considers family and family firm characteristics in different 
ways, there are still research gaps in this area. Previous research will now be 
discussed more extensively than in the introductory chapter, along with the 
areas in focus for this dissertation. As a point of departure, the research model 
from chapter 1 is revisited as Figure 4. 
 

 
Figure 4:  The dissertation’s research model for boards in family firms 

To start with, regarding board composition, discussed in section 2.3.1, the focus 
of previous research has been on the presence and effects of outside directors, 
and on which generation family board members belong to. Section 2.3.2 treats 
board processes, with the main issue discussed being where board functions are 
conducted. Lastly, regarding board functions, treated in section 2.3.3, previous 
research has taken its point of departure in corporate governance research in 
general, not concentrating on family-related board functions or the content of 
board functions. The family and its intentions and outcomes are not specifically 
treated as separate areas, but are related to the other three areas of interest for 
this dissertation. 
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2.2.1 Board composition 
In general board research, outside directors are defined as those directors who 
are not employed in the firm (Daily & Dalton, 1993). This dissertation defines 
outside directors as those who are not employed in the firm and who are not 
family members. In Paper 1, however, both “outside” and “independent” 
directors are used to denote directors who are not part of management or the 
family. While research, also in the family business field, recommends the 
appointment of outside directors to boards  (Brunninge et al., 2007; Woods et 
al., 2012), actual board compositions do not reflect the recommendations. For 
example, in family SMEs in Belgium, Voordeckers et al. (2007) found that only 
14.2% of the sampled firms had at least one outside director on their boards, 
while Corbetta and Tomaselli (1996) found that 40% of boards had outside 
board members in a sample consisting mostly of SMEs and family firms. These 
findings also seem relevant to the Swedish context, where Emling (2000) found 
that the boards of directors in his sample of Swedish family firms on average 
consisted of 80% family members. Research has criticized such a board 
composition, since it tends to result in passive boards (Corbetta & Tomaselli, 
1996). 

 
What could account for this incongruence? The antecedents to board 
composition have been studied, and the overall conclusion of Voordeckers et al. 
(2007) is that the goals of the principal and characteristics of the family are the 
most important antecedents. For example, if there is a goal of “keeping the 
family character”, family firms are less likely to include outside board members 
(Voordeckers et al., 2007, p. 151). This highlights the importance of taking into 
consideration the goals of the family firm, as advocated earlier in this chapter. 
Similar conclusions can be drawn from studies of non-family SMEs, where low 
representation of outside directors can result from the owners’ unwillingness to 
relinquish control (Westhead, 1999). Turning to family firms, where there can 
be family councils and meetings (Suess, 2014), the board can also be a way for 
the family to influence the firm, and the board composition can reflect this by 
largely consisting of family members. For example, Ward and Handy (1988) 
claimed that the most likely place for family, management, and ownership to 
interact was on the board of directors. 

 
Concerning the family in the context of board composition, the family has been 
seen as a quite homogenous group. For example, Voordeckers et al. (2007) 
differentiated between family, inside, and outside boards and did not consider 
the different types of family members involved in these boards. Huybrechts, 
Voordeckers, D'Espallier, Lybaert, and Van Gils (2016) differentiated between 
family and non-family board members, and Jaskiewicz and Klein (2007) 
differentiated between family board members, outside board members, and 
affiliate board members. Arosa et al. (2010) focused solely on the presence of 
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outside directors, differentiating between independent and affiliated ones. 
Exceptions who actually make a distinction between different types of family 
board members are Basco and Calabrò (2017), who consider whether or not 
family directors work in the firm. However, this does not concern the family 
relationship, but rather the presence or non-presence of family members in the 
firm, i.e. in the business system. 

 
Other family-related characteristics, such as the presence of different 
generations of family members on the board, have been researched to some 
extent (Arosa et al., 2010a; Bammens et al., 2008). The presence of different 
generations has been treated as an antecedent to the presence of outside directors 
on the board (Bammens et al., 2008), or a circumstance under which outside 
directors contribute to firm performance (Arosa et al., 2010). Although not 
specifically concerning board composition, the generation variable has been 
used as a proxy for the closeness of family relationships (Bammens et al., 2008). 
This view builds on the distinction of Gersick, Davis, McCollom Hampton, and 
Lansberg (1997) concerning the different generational stages of family firms, 
specifically, the stages of controlling owner, sibling partnership, and cousin 
consortium. The assumption is that as generations pass, the family becomes 
extended and different family branches may come to have different interests 
(Bammens et al., 2008; Lubatkin et al., 2005). In addition, conflict can be 
greater when more family members who are distantly related are involved, at 
the same time as the pool of knowledge increases as generations pass and trust 
decreases between more distantly related family members (Bammens et al., 
2008). 

 
This dissertation aims to extend this view through taking into consideration the 
actual family relationships in the board. In this sense, family is defined as 
individuals who are related by blood or marriage, belonging to either the nuclear 
or extended family. The assumption in research is mainly that as generations 
pass, there are agency problems stemming from the increasingly diluted family 
character (Bammens et al., 2008; Lubatkin et al., 2005). This view builds on the 
assumption that each family branch would want to satisfy its own welfare first, 
at the expense of overall family welfare. However, there is the possibility that 
with subsequent generations, family ownership may stay within a group of 
family members closely related to one another, for example, if one family 
branch continues to run the firm and other branches exit the firm (Lambrecht & 
Lievens, 2008). In this case, generation would not be a reliable proxy for the 
family character of the firm, so it is relevant to consider the actual kinship 
composition of the family. 

 
The kinship relations between family members could be considered concerning 
many different areas of the family firm. For example, Bammens et al. (2008) 



23 

considered the generational characteristics of the board members in relation to 
the need for the advice and control functions. The actual fulfilment of board 
functions is another outcome, and it can be suggested that, for example, more 
effort would be put into conflict resolution if the directors were more distantly 
related, since that is suggested to entail more divergent views (Bammens et al., 
2008). Another area of interest is board composition, where the relationship 
between the family composition of the board and the family composition of the 
owners could be investigated. Is it the case that family representation on the 
board reflects the ownership composition, and is board composition also related 
to whether some family members work in the firm? 

2.2.2 Board processes 
The board’s processes can include effort norms, how the board functions as a 
group, and how its knowledge is utilized in the board, but also where board 
work takes place (Huse, 2000). In the family firm context, Bettinelli (2011) has 
researched the influence of outside directors on processes, specifically 
concerning cohesion, use of knowledge and skills, and effort norms. The 
presence of outside directors is positively related to cohesion and effort norms, 
referring to how cohesive the board is as a group and how actively the directors 
participate in the board. Zona (2015) studied the relationship between the 
generational stage of family directors and cognitive conflict, the use of 
knowledge and skills, and effort norms, while Zona (2016) studied processes in 
relation to board functions. It has been shown that the generational stage matters 
for board processes in some respects (Zona, 2015), while whether or not the 
CEO belongs to the family influences the relationship between board processes 
and involvement in different board functions (Zona, 2016). Woods et al. (2012) 
examined the escalation of commitment in family firms, considering how the 
decision-making process of family owners is affected by the presence of outside 
board members. In this line of research, there is a need to focus on family board 
members and their relationships outside the board, in order to see how the 
characteristics of these relationships are related to different opinions about the 
firm within the board. While cognitive conflict is assumed to be positive for 
involvement in board functions, personal conflicts are not (Heemskerk, 
Heemskerk, & Wats, 2016). In family firms, it can be assumed that diverging 
views of the firm are more likely to spill over to personal relationships than in 
non-family firms, since family members have family relationships in addition 
to professional ones, and might also work in the firm. Furthermore, this could 
be related to the family’s goals, and the family might value family unity more 
than cognitive conflict on the board, which could result in fewer contributions 
from board functions. 

 
Turning to processes outside the boardroom, previous research on boards in 
family firms has focused on the formal board of directors as the domain for 
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board functions, even though the existence of relational governance, i.e. in 
informal settings, has been highlighted (Mustakallio et al., 2002). Starting with 
research on SMEs, Huse (1998) showed that it is important not only to focus on 
what is taking place within the boardroom, since there is also interaction outside 
the boardroom, between board members, between board members and 
management, and between board members and other stakeholders. In addition, 
Gabrielsson and Winlund (2000) suggested that much of the content of the 
board’s service function can be carried out between board meetings, in other 
domains. However, they suggested that it is important for the control function 
that there be regular meetings, but allowed an exception if most board members 
work in the firm, giving them the opportunity to acquire information on a daily 
basis, outside the board meeting domain. 

 
In the SME context, Charas and Perelli (2013) investigated the dynamics of the 
board of directors, considering interactions both in board meetings and 
elsewhere. They described how directors behave in different ways, or according 
to different behavioural norms, in these different venues. In the boardroom the 
climate is described as more “formal”, “respectful”, and “ceremonial”, while 
the actual board work was described as taking place outside those meetings 
(Charas & Perelli, 2013, pp. 182-183). In these outside venues, the climate was 
more straightforward and described as “open” and “informal”. Moreover, 
behaviour that would not have been tolerated in board meetings was tolerated 
in interactions outside board meetings. Furthermore, Charas and Perelli (2013) 
concluded that board issues are largely dealt with outside the actual board 
meetings, for example, in informal gatherings or in committees. Coulson-
Thomas (2007) conducted a survey of SMEs and reported that formal boards 
with regular meetings were rare, but in contrast, the firms had more regular 
management meetings, which, however, focused on operational matters. In 
other words, that board work can also take place outside board meetings has 
been proposed in research. 

 
Turning to the family business context, board work outside of board meetings 
has also been observed there, for example, by Nordqvist (2012) regarding 
strategizing. Such interaction is possible since the border between family and 
firm is unclear due to the overlap between family, ownership, and management, 
and because family members are often active on the board of directors or in 
managing the family firm (Lane et al., 2006; Tagiuri & Davis, 1996). This 
means that family members may well also meet on other occasions as well as in 
the boardroom (Nordqvist, 2005) and can communicate outside the board 
(Wilson, Wright, & Scholes, 2013). The focus on the formal board as the arena 
for board work could be one explanation for the finding that family firm boards 
tend to be passive (Corbetta & Tomaselli, 1996), since researchers might well 
overlook board processes that take place outside the board. 
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What may make this possible is that the unclear boundaries between the 
different roles of the persons involved create “a fuzzy organizational structure 
where it is not explicit where, when and by whom different strategic activities 
are or should be performed” (Nordqvist, 2012, p. 27), as also noted by 
Mustakallio (2002). For example, Nordqvist (2005) suggested that the board’s 
strategizing can occur outside the boardroom, in other more informal arenas 
where the family meets. This means that some strategic work can occur without 
the board being involved as a group, if firm and family (if there are family 
members who are directors) are involved. Another way of conceptualizing this 
possibility is through relational versus contractual governance, with relations 
and trust between family members being highlighted (Mustakallio et al., 2002). 

 
One option is that there is a board of directors where the board processes are 
carried out to some extent, but this work also happens outside board meetings. 
For this to be possible, there have to be directors who discuss board matters 
outside board meetings, but one could also imagine that there are some family 
members who only participate in discussions outside board meetings. This 
makes it important to also take into consideration the processes occurring 
outside the boardroom. Board processes could then occur within the firm, within 
the family, or in the boardroom. Such contractual governance by the board 
might be replaced by relational governance carried out in other arenas (cf. 
Mustakallio et al., 2002). Pieper et al. (2008) found this substitution effect, 
noting a shared vision between owners and managers in family firms related to 
the non-existence of a board of directors. Similarly, Gabrielsson (2007b) found 
that when there are external owners, with assumed accompanying agency 
problems, the board meeting frequency increases, the number of outside 
directors increases, and there is less likelihood of CEO duality. Hence the board 
becomes more active with outside owners. 

 
For the family firm, it can be concluded that board processes are an avenue of 
research that merits more attention, as family relationships can influence how 
the board functions. Of special interest are the domains of the board, since it has 
been suggested that board work can also occur outside board meetings. This 
could be even more prevalent in family firms, where family members are 
typically present in many different positions. 

2.2.3 Board functions 
In research on boards, the board’s functions have been conceptualized in 
different ways and there is no general agreement on the delimitation of different 
functions (Jonsson, 2017; Machold & Farquhar, 2013). One conceptualization 
commonly referred to (Jonsson, 2017) is that of Zahra and Pearce (1989), who 
divided the board functions into control, strategy, and service. Another common 
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division, influenced by agency theory, is into the monitoring and resource 
provision functions (Hillman & Dalziel, 2003). In general, control and 
monitoring are treated similarly, as are service and resource provision, while 
strategy is sometimes encompassed in resource provision (Hillman & Dalziel, 
2003; Zahra & Pearce, 1989). Turning to the content of the board functions, the 
aim of the monitoring function is that the board monitors the management, i.e. 
the agent, on behalf of the owners, i.e. the principals, to ensure that the owners’ 
interests are safeguarded (e.g. Fama & Jensen, 1983; Hillman & Dalziel, 2003). 
The advice or resource provision function concerns the board of directors’ 
contribution of advice, expertise, and legitimacy (Hillman & Dalziel, 2003; 
Johnson et al., 1996). The board’s role in generating and sustaining networks, 
in other words, connecting the firm to its environment, has also been highlighted 
(Borch & Huse, 1993). This function, which can be achieved, for example, via 
board interlocks (Cowling, 2008; Lester & Cannella, 2006), could be included 
in the service or resource provision function (Pearce & Zahra, 1992). 

 
Most studies of family business boards have taken their point of departure in 
general board research, since the functions studied are generally the same as 
those studied in other types of firms, emphasizing monitoring and service (e.g. 
Arosa et al., 2010; Bammens et al., 2008, 2011; Siebels & zu Knyphausen-
Aufseß, 2012). In addition, these functions are often operationalized in similar 
ways as in research on non-family firms, in which case family-related items are 
excluded. For example, van den Heuvel et al. (2006) derived their items from 
the general literature on boards, and Zattoni et al. (2015) used items earlier used 
in general board research. This could be problematic, since family firms are 
claimed to differ from non-family firms and to follow a different logic, with not 
only the business logic being present, but also the family logic (Basco & Perez 
Rodriguez, 2009). The board of directors is therefore claimed to function 
differently in a family firm from in a nonfamily firm (Bettinelli, 2011). 

 
Additional board functions that are somewhat more family-related have been 
proposed or mentioned in the literature, such as conflict resolution (Bammens 
et al., 2011), succession planning (Corbetta & Tomaselli, 1996), and 
introducing the next generation of family members (cf. Corbetta & Tomaselli, 
1996; Neubauer & Lank, 1998). However, these functions have been researched 
and observed to only a minor degree (for such exceptions, see e.g Basco, 2014; 
Basco & Perez Rodriguez, 2009, including succession planning as an item of 
the service task). Concerning conflict resolution, Bammens et al. (2011, p. 145) 
stated: “We know little about the various roles (e.g. representation, mediation, 
arbitration) played by different board member types, factors affecting the 
execution of these roles, and the phases making up the goal negotiation 
process”. Regarding succession planning or the education of the next 
generation, Neubauer and Lank (1998) mentioned that the next generation of 
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family members can be groomed for the business at family meetings where the 
firm is discussed, and Corbetta and Tomaselli (1996, p. 404) referred to the 
board as “enabling the family to become more familiar with the firm”. 

 
Depending on what the board does, its purpose for the family might differ from 
what is stated in law: that the board should manage the company’s affairs 
(Aktiebolagslag 2005, p. 551). One could imagine that if governance is 
conducted in other domains, for example, through family firm owners also 
being firm managers, the board would not be needed to fulfil the function of, 
for example, monitoring. Emphasis in the board could then be on something 
else, such as resolving conflicts between family members. Based on this 
discussion, there is a need to investigate the possible functions of boards in 
family firms. There might be more functions that are directed towards the family 
system, such as resolving family conflicts and participating in the succession 
process. This area is identified as a research gap. 

2.2.4 Identifying the research gaps 
Several avenues for research on boards in family firms have been identified. 
The basis for identifying these research avenues is the intermingling of the 
family and business systems, which has been considered in some ways but not 
in others in board research. In general, family firm board research has been 
treating the family firm board using the board in general corporate governance 
research as the framework. In that sense, the family, its goal orientation, kinship 
ties, and associations with how the board functions are somewhat neglected. 
The board is not only an instrument with which the family can govern the firm, 
but also one that can be directed towards the family. This is problematic since 
we might not understand the behaviour of family firm boards, for example, that 
they tend to be passive (Corbetta & Tomaselli, 1996) and consist largely of 
family members, contradicting recommendations (Gomez-Mejia et al., 2011). 
The passivity might result from other governance mechanisms or relational 
governance used instead, from the board conducting its functions outside of 
board meetings, or from the board conducting functions other than those 
identified in general board research. 

 
The constituent papers of this dissertation address some of the identified 
research gaps, which, based on the discussion in section 2.2, can be summarized 
as follows: 

 
- Previous research has focused on board composition in terms of outside 

versus family directors, and different generations of family directors. 
This is problematic since kinship ties are not entirely reflected in the 
generational stage of a family, as succeeding generations might be as 
closely related as preceding generations if one family branch continues 
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operating the firm. This can have implications for the board of directors 
in terms of its unity concerning goals, norms, and the level of trust 
between family members. In addition, kinship ties are a basic premise 
of being a family and are therefore a constitutive feature of the family 
system and the family firm. There is an obvious need to consider the 
kinship relations of family directors.  
 

- The board’s work is assumed to be mainly carried out in board 
meetings, while research has indicated that it can also occur in other 
domains. This is problematic since research might not observe what 
family firm boards do if it focuses exclusively on the board meeting. 
This situation is interesting from the perspective of overlapping family 
and business systems, since it is a manifestation of the board as being 
but one point of contact between ownership and management. 
Therefore, to understand the family firm board, investigating the 
domains of the board work is of interest. 
 

- Research on board functions is based mainly on general governance 
conceptions of what boards do. These conceptions typically view the 
board’s actions as directed towards the firm and neglect the inverse: 
that the board’s actions can be directed towards the family. Various 
board functions that are family firm specific have been suggested, but 
barely considered. Exploration of this matter seems to be missing due 
to the point of departure of the relevant research in general corporate 
governance, and the assumption that family firm boards resemble non-
family firm boards. However, this point of departure is problematic 
since the family might not only use the board to govern the family firm, 
since there are other possibilities of doing so, but might also use the 
board for more family-related functions. Hence, to better understand 
family firm boards, another research avenue would be to study family-
related board functions. 
 

After listing the research gaps considered in this thesis, the individual articles 
are now positioned within the research model (see Figure 5). 
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Figure 5. The papers’ positions within the dissertation’s research model of boards in family 
firms 

While Paper 1 does not address an explicit research gap, it establishes a basis 
for discussing the conditions facing family firms in relation to general corporate 
governance, particularly the ideology of “good governance”, which manifests 
itself in recommending outside directors on boards. Paper 1 treats the overall 
conditions of the research model and is therefore positioned in relation to the 
family and its intentions. Paper 2 concerns the family composition of the board, 
focusing on the actual kinship relationships and their connection to the 
fulfilment of board functions, positioning it between board composition and 
board functions. Paper 3 investigates the domains in which board functions in 
family firms are performed and identifies the antecedents and consequences 
thereof. This paper is positioned between board processes, which incorporate 
arenas/domains, and board functions. Paper 4 investigates the board’s 
involvement in the succession process and identifies a succession-related board 
function. This paper is positioned in relation to board functions. All four papers 
consider the family and its intentions in different ways. 

 
After having discussed the methodology of the dissertation in the next chapter, 
the individual papers are described in section 3.5. 
  

The family and its 
intentions 
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functions 

Outcomes 
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3. Methodology 

3.1 Research approach 
This dissertation takes a pragmatist standpoint in relation to research 
philosophy. In doing so, it takes a stand for neither the positivist nor the 
interpretivist traditions; rather, it acknowledges that both traditions can provide 
useful tools for research (Johnson, Onwuegbuzie, & Turner, 2007). While the 
positivist notion relies largely on quantitative methods and deduction, the 
interpretivist notion instead uses qualitative methods and induction (Saunders, 
Lewis, & Thornhill, 2009). As a pragmatist, the researcher can use both 
methods, choosing the most appropriate one depending on the research problem 
in question (Johnson et al., 2007). The pragmatist standpoint further implies that 
the different research questions in the different papers can be addressed using 
different methodologies – i.e. a mixed-methods approach (Johnson et al., 2007). 
In this dissertation, the different constituent papers indeed use different 
methods. While Paper 1 is a conceptual paper, it builds on deductive reasoning. 
Paper 2 is also a deductive paper, developing hypotheses and testing them on a 
sample of quantitative data. In contrast, papers 3 and 4 build on case study data, 
with the data analyses having features of deduction, induction, and abduction. 
According to Morgan (2007), abduction is a feature of pragmatism, in which 
induction and deduction are altered. Specifically, abduction entails the shifting 
between data and theory in order to make interpretations (Thornberg, 2012). 

 
While the positivist notion is that social reality can be observed and researched 
in a value-free manner, the interpretivist notion is the opposite: the researcher 
possesses certain values that will inevitably guide and affect her or his research 
(Saunders et al., 2009). Also, from the pragmatic standpoint, the researcher’s 
values can influence how the researcher interprets the data and results (Saunders 
et al., 2009). Following pragmatism, I acknowledge that certain values have 
guided my research, specifically, my personal interest in the area of study and 
personal involvement in a family firm. I have a background in a family firm 
where I have spent many summers working in different positions and have been 
a board member for several years. This engagement has inspired my choice of 
research topics. It led me to write a master’s thesis on the board in family firms, 
which was later rewritten as Paper 2 of this dissertation. Furthermore, the topic 
of Paper 4 was inspired by my own experience as a family firm board member, 
which is why the matter was already touched on in Paper 2, which referred to 
the board as a “training-camp board” and “university” for family members. 
When similar situations were identified during the case studies, the observations 
were developed into Paper 4. Without that personal experience, I might not have 
recognized the issue as an interesting research topic. My engagement in a family 
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firm might also have guided my interpretations of the empirical data. Especially 
during the interviews, I noted that I had the perspective of a family business 
member when, for example, talking about customers and pricing, while the 
other researcher in this project instead had the perspective of a customer. 
However, my family business experience might have skewed the results, since 
it could have caused me to observe what I wanted or expected to observe. This 
risk is the greatest in papers 3 and 4, which are qualitative. This possibility 
motivated the rigorous analyses conducted in those two papers, which were 
inspired by grounded theory. Grounded theory is a way to systematically gain 
knowledge while diminishing the risk of observing only what is expected – i.e. 
reducing my subjectivity. My experience in a family firm might also have 
helped me observe phenomena that are important in a family firm, phenomena 
that might not have been as easily observed by researchers lacking a family 
business background.  

 
Taken together, my experience of a family business can have advantages and 
disadvantages for this dissertation. I have tried to reduce the possible negative 
impacts through conducting rigorous analyses, while amplifying the possible 
positive impacts, such as the relevant ideas I gained from my family business 
experience.  

3.2 The conceptual study 
This paper originated in the PhD course “Corporate governance as ideology”, 
in which students critically assessed corporate governance research to identify 
its underlying ideology. Paper 1 takes a critical stance and analyses good 
governance and its assumptions, critically evaluating its applicability to family 
firms and their boards of directors. Furthermore, potential consequences of 
applying the good governance ideology to family firms are identified. One 
possible conclusion is that good governance as an ideology is not that relevant 
to family firms from a knowledge perspective. The family firm instead has a 
different logic and a different configuration of goals that do not conform to the 
logic of good governance, which, for example, recommends outside directors 
on boards. 

3.3 The qualitative study 

3.3.1 A case study approach 
The case studies were conducted within a research project funded by 
Handelsbanken Research Foundation, led by Sven-Olof Collin. The 
overarching purpose of this project was to explore the governance of family 
firms in general, but with a specific focus on four different governance 
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mechanisms, including the board of directors. Since the case studies were 
conducted as part of a larger research project, not solely for the purposes of 
papers 3 and 4, this gave an opportunity to evaluate and develop different 
research ideas. One such idea concerned board functions being performed in 
domains other than just board meetings, and the case study data offered the 
opportunity to analyse this matter in the four case firms, resulting in Paper 3. In 
addition, the case studies indicated the use of the board as a succession arena; 
this idea was further developed, resulting in Paper 4. 

 
One benefit of the case studies being conducted for a broader purpose than just 
this dissertation was that they situated the board in the context of the overall 
governance of family firms. In other words, the board context was well 
recognized in the case studies due to their broader purpose. To illustrate, the 
principal’s purpose in using a board and view of what it can contribute can be 
important in order to understand the board’s place within family firm 
governance. In Firm A, the board is not seen as important, since the board 
members are all family members working in the firm who meet every day, and 
also make up five-sixths of the top management team (TMT). Instead, the arena 
for what are usually considered board functions is the TMT meetings. Focusing 
solely on the board of directors in the case studies could have caused this matter 
to be overlooked or insufficiently noted. 

 
At the same time, the description of Firm A’s board and TMT meetings 
illustrates what case studies can contribute, i.e. information not explicitly asked 
about, but that respondents mention in any case, for example, in interviews. 
Such information would be harder to get in a survey, meaning that some 
information of value would not be known. For example, sending a survey to the 
representatives of Firm A asking about the importance of the board of directors 
and what functions it fulfils might result in answers indicating a passive board. 
In reality, however, the board is passive only if board meetings alone are 
considered; when conducting the case studies, we found that the functions 
usually ascribed to the board were still performed, but in other arenas. Hence, 
our understanding of the board of directors in Firm A is much richer because 
we conducted case studies concerning the board specifically, but also 
concerning the governance carried out mostly at TMT meetings, than it 
probably would have been if we had used survey methodology. Our knowledge 
of the board’s context and of the board when it is not used as expected was 
advantageously facilitated by conducting the case studies. On this theme, 
Thomas (2011) and Yin (2009) have described how case studies offer a way to 
address “how questions”, fostering a different type of understanding from that 
arising from quantitative studies. Thomas (2011) further described how case 
studies are suitable when the researcher would like to gain a comprehensive 
overview of the subject in question, as in this case. 
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While the case selection and data collection of the qualitative study are 
described in the following two sections, the data analysis is treated in papers 3 
and 4. 

3.3.2 Selection of cases 
During the fall semester of 2013, case studies were conducted at four family 
firms in Sweden, situated in two different regions. These two regions were 
chosen because of their distance, i.e. they were situated in areas that allowed 
day trips to be made to the regions’ firms by the two researchers involved in the 
project. In the search for potential case firms, local newspapers and the Internet 
were used to amass information about various family firms. The information 
gathered was then discussed with the other researcher involved in the research 
project about the governance of family firms. Based on criteria discussed in the 
next section, we then decided which potential case firms to contact. Six potential 
case firms were contacted and four of them had time and were willing to 
participate as case firms in the research project. 

 
In seeking potential cases, the first condition to be met was that the firm should 
be over 50% owned by a family and could therefore be defined as a family firm. 
This corresponds to the first criterion in this dissertation’s definition of the 
family firm (see section 2.1.1). Furthermore, to be considered a family firm, 
firms with more than one family member involved in the firm were sought, 
corresponding to the second criterion of this dissertation’s family firm 
definition. This criterion was set to differentiate between family firms and 
entrepreneurial firms (Le Breton-Miller & Miller, 2008), to ensure that the 
studied firms actually were family firms. 

 
Conducting a multiple case study ensured variation among the cases to reflect 
the heterogeneity of the family firm organizational form (cf. Nordqvist, Hall, & 
Melin, 2009). With variation between cases, an exploratory study could seek 
patterns between different background variables that vary across the cases and 
the corporate governance styles in the firms, including the boards of directors. 
As noted by Neergard (2010), having considerable variation between variables 
can mean that multiple cases can advance our understanding of different aspects 
of the theoretical framework. 

 
Specifically, variation among the cases was sought in the three variables of 
generational involvement, board composition, and firm size: 

 
- Generational involvement 

 
The involvement of several generations arguably affects firm governance, since 
it tends to imply the involvement of more family members in the firm who are 
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more loosely related to one another, resulting in the risk of diverging opinions 
(cf. Bammens et al., 2011). Assuming that the involvement of multiple 
generations implies that an extended family is involved (cf. Bammens et al., 
2011; Collin & Ahlberg, 2012), the role of the board can be affected, for 
example, through an increased emphasis on conflict resolution, meaning that 
control might be considered more important (Bammens et al., 2008; Collin & 
Ahlberg, 2012). Moreover, in Paper 2 (Collin & Ahlberg, 2012) it was proposed 
that the board might be used to educate the next generation of family members, 
so the involvement of several generations could make it possible to find 
indications of such a purpose and use of the board.  

 
- All-family board versus boards also including external directors 

 
Concerning board composition, this is a factor assumed to affect the functions 
the board can fulfil (Pearce & Zahra, 1992). In the family firm context, outside 
directors have been claimed to be better than family members at, for example, 
monitoring, resolving conflicts between family members, and providing advice 
(Miller & Le Breton-Miller, 2006; Nordqvist, 2012; van den Heuvel et al., 
2006). In contrast, most boards in family firms seem to consist mainly of family 
members (Gomez-Mejia et al., 2011). Concerning the opportunity for board 
members to interact outside the board, in various other arenas, composition is 
also important. It could, for example, be assumed that family directors have 
more opportunities to interact with one another in other arenas than would 
external directors.  

 
- Firm size 

 
With increasing firm size, the formalization of the firm’s governance structure 
is expected to increase, including the formalization of the board of directors. A 
more formalized board has been shown to be important for how the board’s role 
in control and advice are fulfilled (Gabrielsson & Winlund, 2000). In addition, 
the level of formalization could affect the different arenas used for board work. 
Therefore, variation in firm size was sought in the cases. We intended to study 
small and medium-sized family firms. However, one of the firms had recently 
crossed the threshold to being a large firm due to its number of employees, 
according to the European Commission’s definition of SMEs as having a 
maximum of 250 employees. Referring to other studies of family SMEs, a limit 
of 500 employees was used by Zattoni et al. (2015). The governance structures 
of the firm in question were still those of a medium-sized firm, so this is not 
considered a problem. In addition, this case firm presented interesting 
circumstances concerning its board and governance, which were connected to 
the family characteristics of the firm. 



35 

One additional variable that could arguably be important for the governance and 
role of the board of directors was impossible to know beforehand, so variation 
in it could not be sought. However, variation was inadvertently obtained for this 
variable despite this. 

 
- Intention of generational transfer 

 
This factor could be important for firm governance since it could arguably 
capture the goal orientation of the family in the sense of whether the firm is 
governed according to a long-term perspective, or whether the goals are more 
directed towards eventually selling the firm. The intention or possibility of 
generational transfer was set as a third criterion for defining the family firm in 
this dissertation (chapter 2.1.1), but since it was impossible to know the firms’ 
generational transfer status before conducting the case studies, this variable can 
instead be treated as potentially affecting how the firm is governed, including 
the functioning of the board. 

 
The variation among the four case firms in these variables, and in other 
background variables such as firm age and industry, are illustrated on the first 
page of Appendix 1, which briefly summarizes the characteristics of the case 
firms, which have different numbers of owners, ranging from one sole owner to 
five owners from two generations. Generational succession had occurred in all 
firms, with the older generation still being partly involved in two of the firms. 
In all firms the upcoming generations were engaged in various ways, such as 
being employees, having roles in the management team, and being board 
members. In firms A and C, the board of directors consisted of family members 
only, while external directors were included in firms B and D. Size and industry 
differed slightly between the firms, with three firms categorized as SMEs 
according to the EU (2003) definition, while the fourth one, Firm D, had just 
become a big firm due to extensive growth in recent years. However, its 
governance structure could still be considered that of a medium-sized firm, with 
the owners still very much engaged in daily operations and the governance 
structures not entirely formalized. The intention to transfer the firm to the 
coming generations was taken for granted in Firm A and planned for to some 
extent in Firm B. In contrast, the owners of firms C and D were more hesitant, 
not yet being sure whether to let the next generation take over the firms.  

3.3.3 Data collection 
Various data sources can be used when conducting case study research 
(Eisenhardt, 1989; Thomas, 2011); this is a strength since it makes it possible 
to combine data from different sources (cf. Yin, 2009). The present case study 
data were collected through interviews, observations during company visits 
when the interviews were performed, and secondary data from annual reports, 
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company websites, and newspaper articles – i.e. data triangulation was 
performed (Neergard, 2010; Yin, 2009). 

 
The first step in data collection, which I conducted, was to compile as much 
information as possible about each firm from annual reports going back 10 
years, websites, and newspaper articles, in order to gain background 
understanding of the chosen family firms. An initial interview was then 
performed at each firm by the two researchers involved in the project. The 
interviewee was always one of the leading figures of the firm, typically one of 
the main owners and/or the CEO. Since the purpose of case studies is to obtain 
rich information (Neergard, 2010) and a comprehensive picture (Thomas, 
2011), several interviewees at each firm were then selected and asked for 
interviews. The selection was made based on position, specifically to include 
owners, managers, family members, employees, CEOs, and, when present, 
outside board members. The selection was also based on different positions in 
the family, i.e. different generations and family relationships. 

 
Members of family firms usually have multiple roles (Lane et al., 2006; Tagiuri 
& Davis, 1996), for example, simultaneously being family members, owners, 
and managers. The purpose of interviewing several persons at each firm was to 
gain a more complete overview and understanding of each family, family firm, 
and each firm’s governance, as different interviewees would likely contribute 
slightly different perspectives or pieces of the puzzle. 

 
Between five and nine interviews were conducted at each firm, lasting between 
30 minutes and 2 hours 30 minutes. The respondents’ profiles and positions, 
interview lengths, and associated firms are provided in Appendix 2. All 
interviews were conducted by two people in order to enhance the reliability of 
the analysis, and to ensure that all interview questions were covered. Twenty-
six of the twenty-seven interviews were audio recorded to ensure that content 
was not lost by reliance on note-taking alone. The last interview was not audio 
recorded since the respondent did not feel comfortable with that; instead, both 
interviewees took notes during the interview, and the notes were compiled into 
a description of the interview content on the same day. 

 
The interviews were semi-structured (cf. Thomas, 2011) using an interview 
guide based on a theoretical framework. The case studies were performed within 
a larger research project whose theoretical framework concerned corporate 
governance with a focus on four governance mechanisms: the board of 
directors, auditing, the reward system, and capital structure. To start with, the 
interview guide contained questions about the interviewee, followed by 
background questions about the firm. The next topic was the interplay between 
the firm and the family, followed by questions about corporate governance in 
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general. Specific governance mechanisms, including the board of directors, 
were asked about, and the family’s goals for the firm were covered. 

 
The interview guide was constructed by two persons, which, according to 
Eisenhardt (1989), could result in more accurate findings. After the researcher 
had compiled secondary data about each firm, the interview guide was 
individualized to suit each firm and respondent. A basic version of the interview 
guide is presented in Appendix 3; this basic version can be customized to suit 
interviewees with any combination of the roles of owner, family member, board 
member, and employee. This specific interview guide is provided as an 
illustration because it suited most of the initial interviewees at the case firms. 
Moreover, it covers all the initial questions since it covers all roles. When a 
respondent had only one or two of these roles, the interview guide was reduced 
to suit these specific roles. After the initial interviews, more customizations 
might be necessary due to differences in board composition and family member 
involvement in the firm. The interview guides for the positions of the rest of the 
interviewees were updated based on what was learned about the firm in the first 
interview (cf. Eisenhardt, 1989). Since the interviews were semi-structured, the 
researchers could follow up interesting stories and situations mentioned during 
the interviews. There were specific situations in each firm that were interesting 
from a governance perspective, and that could not have been foreseen before 
the interviews and were thus not covered in the interview guides. For example, 
there had been a problematic generational transfer in Firm C that seemed to be 
one major reason for the second generation not wanting a third generation to 
take over the firm. Instead, there was an intention to eventually sell the firm. 
Both the dramatic generational transfer and the potential selling of the firm 
seemed to be reasons for formalizing the board meetings in Firm C, which was 
something that could not have been foreseen before the interviews. Firms C and 
D had one influential family member each, which affected the corporate 
governance in different ways. In Firm C, this person was the driving force for 
formalizing the board and TMT. In Firm D, this person was instead responsible 
for the opposite, i.e. localizing board functions in other arenas than board 
meetings, despite the goal to conduct board functions in board meetings. In 
addition, this person in Firm D seemed to be greatly involved in the recent years’ 
growth, strategic diversification, and the accompanying need for formalization 
and consolidation. 

 
When I had transcribed the interviews, I wrote a case description of each firm, 
which was read and commented on by the other researcher. The case 
descriptions contain background information about the firms and the associated 
families, as well as information about different governance mechanisms; these 
descriptions are presented in Appendices 5–8. The case analyses are presented 
in papers 3 and 4. 
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3.4 The quantitative study 
For Paper 2, a survey was conducted. A survey method was perceived as 
suitable since the aim of the paper was to test hypotheses concerning the 
relationship between the strength of kinship relationships within the board and 
the functions of the board. The methodology of Paper 2 is described in the paper 
and the questionnaire is provided in Appendix 4. 

 
During the survey for Paper 2, I ran into some challenges that are common 
within the family business area. First, there is no register of family firms in 
Sweden (Vikström, 2005), as is also the case in other countries (Arosa, Iturralde, 
& Maseda, 2010b; Bettinelli, 2011). This could be because there are many 
different ways to define a family firm and no single definition is agreed upon 
(Westhead & Cowling, 1998). In Paper 2, all limited liability firms of a certain 
size in terms of sales and number of employees were selected and the survey 
was then sent to them. Whether they were regarded as family firms according 
to the chosen definition was decided afterwards, when the responses came in. 
This seems to be the most reasonable way to treat surveys in the family business 
field, and is also a method used by other researchers (e.g. Molly et al., 2010; 
Molly, Laveren, & Jorissen, 2012). One advantage of this method is that it 
permits comparison of family firms and non-family firms regarding the research 
topic in question. 

 
Some researchers have been able to use existing surveys or databases in our 
subject area, most prominently a Belgian research group, using both a publicly 
available US survey and a database of Belgian family firms (e.g. Corten et al., 
2012; Michiels et al., 2012a; Michiels, Voordeckers, Lybaert, & Steijvers, 
2012b; Voordeckers et al., 2007; van Gils, Voordeckers, & van den Heuvel, 
2004). There has also been access to mailing lists and contact information of 
family firms, for example, in Australia (Carey et al., 2000), the USA (Davis & 
Harveston, 1999; Rutherford, Kuratko, & Holt, 2008; Schulze et al., 2003a), the 
UK (Poutziouris, 2001), Germany (Lindow, Stubner, & Wulf, 2010), Spain 
(Fernandez & Nieto, 2005), and Switzerland (Memili, Eddleston, Kellermanns, 
Zellweger, & Barnett, 2010), even though the response rates have been low, for 
example, 9.2% (Voordeckers et al., 2007), 10.3% (Schulze et al., 2003a), 13% 
(Memili et al., 2010), and 9.2% (Lindow et al., 2010). For the purpose of Paper 
2, that was not an option, since I had no database access. It was therefore 
decided to collect primary data, which allowed me to formulate the survey as 
desired. 
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3.5 Summary of the papers 

3.5.1 Paper 1: Bad governance of family firms: The adoption of 
good governance on the boards of directors in family firms 
The purpose of Paper 1 (Ponomareva & Ahlberg, 2016) is to critically examine 
the universality of the assumptions of good governance, comparing them to the 
governance needs of family firms based on the family firms’ characteristics. In 
doing so, this paper presents the point of departure for examining the board of 
directors in family firms, relating it to corporate governance in general and to 
the ideology of good governance. The research gap addressed in this paper leads 
to an investigation of the family firm’s characteristics and their implications for 
the board, establishing a basis for investigating boards in family firms. In 
summary, the family firm is a specific type of firm exhibiting characteristics 
different from those of the corporations traditionally researched in the corporate 
governance field, which means that the advice offered to listed corporations 
cannot be directly transferred to family firms. 

 
Furthermore, the paper presents the implications of family firms adopting good 
governance practices, with a focus on independent boards. Through comparing 
the different points of departure within the good governance and family firm 
logics, several implications, or possible consequences, of increased board 
independence in family firms are identified. To start with, increased board 
independence might confer legitimacy on family firms, since it is in line with 
the expectations of good governance and the recommendations presented in 
research. Second, this might increase access to resources outside the firm, in 
line with the argument about increased legitimacy. Focusing on the outside 
directors as such, they can bring their competencies and networks to the board, 
in line with the arguments made according to the resource-based view (e.g. 
Hillman & Dalziel, 2003). As opposed to these possible implications, increased 
board independence might also have negative implications. Specifically, the 
adoption of board independence might not meet the needs of family firms, due 
to their characteristic preferences for autonomy, control, and a long-term 
perspective. One specific potential implication of this is keeping some board 
work outside board meetings, i.e. in other arenas, as a way to retain family 
control. In the paper, we view this as a negative consequence, arguing that it 
can decrease the follow-up of decisions, meaning that outside directors’ 
knowledge is not used. Moreover, another possible negative consequence is that 
managers, assumed to be family members, will be less motivated if they are 
increasingly monitored by the board, partly since this opposes their preferences 
for autonomy and control. Lastly, the paper proposes that cooperation in board 
meetings might decrease due to decreased trust when outside board members 
are included. 
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In relation to the purpose of this dissertation, Paper 1 provides an overview of 
the points of departure for the family firm versus the large corporation with 
dispersed ownership. In this, the paper serves as background for the exploration 
of boards in family firms, and specifically identifies several implications of 
yielding to pressure to include outside board members. The derived implications 
are related to the goals ascribed to family firms, in view of the family and its 
intentions, but the paper discusses all parts of the research model, that is, board 
composition, board processes, board functions, and outcomes. The possible 
implication that family firms might conduct board work outside the formal 
board of directors if they want to avoid external board member oversight of their 
decision-making is related to Paper 3. Hence, the different papers have several 
specific points of contact, influenced by my other work (i.e. work on Paper 3 
and the case studies). 

3.5.2 Paper 2: Blood in the boardroom: Family relationships 
influencing the functions of the board 
Paper 2 explores the impact on board functions of actual kin relationships 
between family directors, drawing on evolutionary psychology. This extends 
the view of the composition of family directors, since previous examinations of 
board composition in family firms has taken into consideration whether or not 
the directors are family members (e.g. Voordeckers et al., 2007) or whether the 
family members belong to different generations (e.g. Bammens et al., 2008). 
The actual kinship relationships between family members have not been 
considered, so the purpose of Paper 2 is to bring family and the complexity of 
kin relationships into board research. The presence of kin relationships of 
different strengths is regarded in relation to the four board functions of 
monitoring, decision-making, advice, and conflict resolution, which in the 
analysis are indicated to be four distinct functions. Testing the proposed 
hypotheses reveals no support for the effect of nepotism, which would be 
stronger in stronger kin relationships, in the closest kin relationships measured, 
i.e. those between siblings and between parents and children. This highlights 
the need to also take socialization into consideration, which arguably 
counteracts the possible effects of nepotism in close kin relationships. However, 
the hypothesized effect of nepotism in more distant kin relationships is partly 
supported, indicating the relevance of considering kin relationships between 
family members in more detail. 

 
The contributions of Paper 2 are two-fold. First, the paper introduces the 
differentiation of kin relationships into family firm board research through the 
application of evolutionary psychology and its approach to measuring kin 
relationships. Second, it uses an extended conceptualization of four board 
functions, whereas most other studies use two, specifically control and advice, 
often focusing on only one of them (Bammens et al., 2011). The simultaneous 
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consideration of several board functions is therefore a contribution, since 
Bammens et al. (2011) stated that that there is a need not only to take control 
advice into consideration, but also to better understand goal negotiation in the 
board, i.e. the conflict resolution function in Paper 2. 

 
As the first-written paper, Paper 2 also proposes that the board can have 
additional functions, such as educating the next generation of family members 
when the new generation is appointed to the board to learn about the business. 
This possibility is further explored in Paper 4. 

3.5.3 Paper 3: The border of the board: The domains of board 
functions in Swedish family firms 
Paper 3 applies border theory in order to examine in which domains board 
functions in family firms are conducted. The study draws on the four board 
functions of monitoring, resource provision, decision-making, and conflict 
resolution, finding that they are performed not only in board meetings in the 
four case firms. If not being performed in board meetings, these functions are 
carried out in either TMT meetings, family gatherings, or spontaneous 
conversations. Through an analysis inspired by grounded theory, three 
antecedents to board function localization are proposed: role overlap, border-
crossing capacity, and directors’ expectations. For board functions to be 
performed outside the board meeting domain, all antecedents must enable that. 
In addition to antecedents, three consequences of conducting board functions in 
other domains are recognized in the analysis: tensions, handling family issues 
outside board meetings, and convenient board work. 

 
The paper addresses the fact that research tends to see the board as a separate 
domain, even though it has been proposed that it is not. Seeing the board as a 
separate domain is probably more correct in large, listed corporations. However, 
in family firms the board is flexible and adapts to circumstances, with the needs 
of both the family and firm being considered. 

 
Paper 3 makes several contributions. First, it shows that the family firm’s 
characteristics are necessary in explaining the existence of board functions 
outside the board meeting domain. The goal orientation of the principals 
(encompassed in the antecedent of directors’ expectations) is one important 
circumstance explaining where the board’s functions are carried out. Second, 
the role overlap of family members, i.e. to what degree the owners/family 
members also occupy other positions within the board and firm, is identified as 
another antecedent. Considerable role overlap implies that the board of directors 
is not the only intermediary arena between the principal and agent in a firm, as 
is the point of departure in the general corporate governance field. In addition, 
border theory is introduced into board research regarding family firms. This lets 
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us conceptualize the different locations of board functions as domains, serves 
as a tool with which to identify antecedents, and provides concepts for theory 
development. 

 
Methodologically, the indications that board functions are performed not only 
in board meetings raises the question of what surveys of boards of directors in 
family firms can and cannot capture. It might very well be that some board 
functions performed outside board meetings are missed by surveys, meaning 
that case studies make a methodological contribution and pose the 
methodological challenge of developing surveys that capture the board work 
being performed in family firms. 

3.5.4 Paper 4: All generations on board! The board as a 
succession arena 
Paper 4 investigates the board’s role in the succession process, which is 
important for family firms, affecting whether or not they will continue as family 
firms. The succession literature has suggested that the board has a role in both 
introducing the next generation and phasing out the prior generation, and the 
family firm board literature makes a similar proposition. However, the board’s 
role in the succession process has been only little researched. The purpose of 
Paper 4 is therefore to examine the board’s role in the succession process, 
through examining the directorship of different generations of family members. 
In doing so, it addresses a research gap by considering multiple board functions 
in family firms, particularly functions that are family related.  

 
Through analysing four case studies of family firms, the paper identifies the 
board as an arena for the succession process. Specifically, it suggests that the 
board can have a succession function directed towards the family, in addition to 
its governance functions directed towards the firm. The governance functions 
are those usually considered in board research, such as monitoring and decision-
making. The succession function and its contents are directed towards either the 
next or the previous generation. The paper conceptualizes the succession 
function as consisting of three activities: appointment as a director, presence in 
board meetings, and performance in board meetings. Depending on whether it 
is the next or previous generation that is present on the board, these activities 
constitute different symbols. When a member of the next generation is involved, 
appointment as a director can symbolize continuity and a family that is 
committed to the firm, as can involvement of a member of the previous 
generation. For the next generation, presence in board meetings can facilitate 
learning about the board and the firm. For the previous generation, presence on 
the board can help spread information and knowledge to other directors, though 
the previous generation can also keep informed in this way. The performance 
of the different generations on the board is suggested to lead to the selection of 
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directors and successors, even though an actual selection was not observed in 
the case firms, for either generation. 

 
One contribution of this paper is the conceptualization of board functions in 
terms of a succession function, directed towards the family, and governance 
functions directed towards the firm. Since the family firm board often consists 
of family members who are both owners and managers, the board is not the only 
intermediary between owners and managers, and can therefore assume 
functions other than just governance functions. Furthermore, the paper proposed 
that the succession function can be latent, only being activated when a 
generation is about to be introduced or phased out, and included in or excluded 
from the board. The succession function is directed towards the family and its 
needs, so the paper contributes to the notion of the family firm board as serving 
both the firm’s and the family’s needs. Furthermore, the board can be seen as a 
facilitator of the succession process, which is a crucial process for family firms. 

3.6 The view of the family in the different papers 
In Paper 1, the focus is on the family firm and not the family as such. The family 
is considered in terms of its preferences for socioemotional wealth (SEW) and 
is not defined, but rather considered as a specific category of owners with 
certain preferences characteristic of family firm owners. The other papers in the 
dissertation, however, present specific definitions of the family. 

 
In Paper 2, kinship relationships are in focus, and a measurement of kinship 
relationships from evolutionary psychology (Neyer & Lang, 2003; Nicholson, 
2008) is applied. Spouses and cohabitants are also included in the survey, 
though for the analysis only biological kinship ties are considered (cf. Stewart, 
2003). The measurement of family is not limited to the nuclear family but is 
more comprehensive, including the extended family with, for example, aunts, 
uncles, nephews, and nieces.  

 
Papers 3 and 4, which are based on the case studies, also apply a broad view of 
the family. Both papers consider several generations of family members, 
resulting in the extended family, not only the nuclear family, being considered. 
In addition, spouses are included (cf. Churchill & Hatten, 1997). The 
respondents in the case studies told of the family members involved and not 
involved in the firm, allowing us to gain a comprehensive view of the families, 
including cousins, nieces, nephews, aunts, and uncles. 

 
To summarize, the definition of the family used in this dissertation is 
comprehensive, including the extended family in papers 2–4, while Paper 1 does 
not elaborate on the family concept. Furthermore, in Paper 2, married or 
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cohabiting individuals are not included in the family, since this paper only 
concerns biological kinship ties. Papers 3 and 4 consider both individuals who 
have kinship ties or who are married or cohabiting, in line with the definition of 
Westhead and Cowling (1998).



177 

 
 

8. Discussion and conclusions 

This chapter starts with a summary of the dissertation and continues by 
discussing its theoretical, empirical, methodological, and practical 
contributions. Thereafter, limitations are discussed and future research 
directions proposed. The chapter ends with an overall conclusion of the 
dissertation. 

8.1 Summary 
The purpose of this dissertation was to explore the board in family firms in order 
to develop our conception of the board in family firms. The second chapter 
outlined the theoretical framework and identified several research gaps, 
resulting in the overall research model summarized in Figure 6. 

 
Figure 6: Research model of the dissertation 

The family and its 
intentions 

 

Board 
composition 

Board 
functions 

Outcomes 

Board 
processes 
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The four constituent papers of the dissertation address different issues related 
to the research model. All papers are within the family business area and treat 
the family firm context. While Paper 1 is conceptual, papers 2–4 are empirical. 

 
Paper 1 outlines the conditions for the boards of directors in family firms 
compared with those in larger listed corporations. Specifically, an ideal type of 
the family firm is contrasted to an ideal type of the large corporation, discussing 
the application of good governance to family firms, especially concerning board 
independence. The focus is on board composition, but the paper also notes that 
board functions other than monitoring are important in family firms, functions 
such as conflict resolution and resource provision. In addition, the paper 
identifies possible consequences for family firms of adhering to the good 
governance principle of appointing independent (outside) directors. Paper 1 
thus treats board composition (but not focusing on family board members) and 
board functions, outlining the family firm context in relation to the board. The 
paper concludes that good governance for listed corporations is not necessarily 
good governance for family firms, given family firms’ distinctive 
characteristics intermingling the family and business systems. Instead, Paper 1 
proposes both positive and negative aspects of family firm adherence to good 
governance by including outside directors on their boards. 

 
Paper 2 focuses on the kinship relationships of family members on the board of 
directors and on how the family composition of the board is related to the 
fulfilment of board functions. It applies an evolutionary perspective to kinship 
relationships, extending the conception of family relationships in the family 
firm board literature. It also empirically demonstrates four board functions 
proposed in earlier literature. This paper relates to family board composition 
and functions and is positioned within the family firm context. Paper 2 finds 
that the kinship relationships of board members are of interest, but the analysis 
arrives at limited results concerning the connection between the kin 
relationships of the board members and board functions. What is not considered 
in this paper is the actual interaction between directors, which is concluded to 
merit attention. What the results do indicate for kinship relationships is that the 
more family relationships there are between the board members, the less activity 
there is in terms of board functions, resulting in a more passive board. 
Furthermore, as a specific example, the more distant kin relationships there are 
at the board, such as cousin relationships, the more emphasis there is on the 
board function of conflict resolution. 

 
The topic of Paper 3 is the domains of board functions, in other words, where 
board functions are conducted. Through a qualitative analysis, the paper 
identifies four domains of board functions, antecedents to board functions 
conducted in different domains, and the consequences thereof. This is done with 
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the help of border theory, which is used as a framework with which to 
conceptualize board domains. This paper therefore concerns board functions, 
board domains, and the family firm context. It concludes that the board of 
directors is not a location as such, but rather a set of activities that do not 
necessarily occur within the boardroom and board meeting. There is a need to 
widen our conception of the board in family firms, not limiting it to the activities 
taking place within the boardroom. 

 
The board of directors is identified as a succession arena in Paper 4, which treats 
the board as having different roles in the succession process, concerning both 
introducing the next generation and phasing out the prior generation. The board 
function of being a succession arena is directed towards the family, in contrast 
to the governance functions of, for example, monitoring and resource provision, 
which are directed towards the firm. The focus of this paper is on the board 
functions related to succession and on the generational stage of the family 
directors – that is, family board composition. In addition, the paper is situated 
within the family firm context. Paper 4 concludes that the board can be a tool in 
the succession process, and that this function can be at least as important as the 
traditionally researched governance functions. 

8.2 Theoretical contributions 
The four papers of this dissertation contribute to different parts of the overall 
research purpose, depending on which parts of the research model in Figure 6 
they treat. The overarching theoretical contribution is related to the ambiguity 
of the family firm as constituting two different systems (Basco & Perez 
Rodriguez, 2009), with family considerations being evident in business 
decisions (cf. Chua et al., 1999), resulting in unclear borders between family 
and firm (e.g. Tagiuri & Davis, 1996). While the board of directors is regarded 
as a link between ownership and management in firms (Fama & Jensen, 1983), 
in family firms there are other links between owners and managers stemming 
from owner involvement in the board, management, and daily operations (Lane 
et al., 2006) and from kin relationships between family members who hold those 
different positions. The existence of kin relationships between family members, 
meaning that the board is not the only link between ownership and management, 
and the consideration of the family in business decisions entail circumstances 
that differentiate the family firm and the role of the board in it from other types 
of firms and the roles of their boards. 

 
Specifically, the board is but one point of contact between owners and managers 
in family firms, which are parts of both the family and business systems. Any 
conception of the board in family firms thus must consider both these systems. 
The existence of these two systems can manifest itself in various ways. For 
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example, the unclear border and overlaps between the family and business 
systems enable the board to take on more functions than if it were the only point 
of contact between owners and managers. Furthermore, being composed of 
family members might be a way for the family to govern the firm and impart a 
distinct family character to the board. In addition, the board can serve the 
family, for example, through the proposed succession function. This in turn 
means that the good governance recommendations of including outside 
directors might not serve the family’s purpose for the board. In summary, the 
family firm board and its behaviour and role can largely be explained by the 
existence of and interplay between the family and business systems. 

 
The more specific theoretical contributions of this dissertation stemming from 
the four papers can be divided into five themes, each described in the following 
sections. The theoretical contributions of the dissertation can also be drawn 
from the different papers taken together, which are discussed in these sections. 

8.2.1 Board composition 
The theoretical contribution of Paper 2 lies in applying a measure of the family 
from evolutionary psychology and its conception of genetic relatedness between 
kin (Hamilton, 1964, 1972). Other literature has considered family generations, 
assuming that as generations pass, the kin relationships are diluted, affecting the 
needs for the board’s various functions (Bammens et al., 2008, 2011). 
Otherwise, board composition in family firms has been considered in terms of 
the proportions of family directors and outside directors (Arzubiaga et al., 2017; 
Maseda, Iturralde, & Arosa, 2015; Samara & Berbegal-Mirabent, 2018; 
Stockmans, Lybaert, & Voordeckers, 2013; Woods et al., 2012) and whether or 
not the family directors work in the firm (Basco & Calabrò, 2017). Considering 
the family in terms of evolutionary psychology is a theoretical extension of the 
family beyond simply considering generation, since we also consider the 
specific kinship relationships between board members in addition to the 
generations to which they belong. 

 
By applying evolutionary psychology, Paper 2 offers a way to understand 
family members’ behaviour based on the closeness of their kin relationships. 
Specifically, according to the conception of genetic relatedness, nepotistic 
actions should be more prevalent in close kin relationships. The findings 
indicate the relevance of this and show the capacity of evolutionary psychology 
as well as the need to take account of socialization based on interaction within 
the family, since that would counteract nepotistic tendencies. Overall, Paper 2 
contributes to the development of an approach to family board composition. 
This approach can also be applied to other groups, such as the TMT, or to the 
interaction between the board and TMT (T. Umans & Smith, 2013) since family 
members are often represented in both groups (Lane et al., 2006). Specifically, 
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kin relationships can potentially affect the group dynamics of the board and 
TMT, for example, if more distantly related individuals have different goals for 
the firm (cf. Collin & Ahlberg, 2012). 

 
Paper 1 identifies both positive and negative consequences of including outside 
directors in family firm boards. While the family firm board literature identifies 
the benefits of including external directors, such as advice and connecting the 
firm to its environment, Paper 1 also suggests that there can be negative 
consequences. These include moving decision-making outside formal board 
meetings, which can decrease the transparency of the decisions thus made. This 
shift in decision-making can be a way to avoid control and monitoring by 
external board members who would like more insight into board work than the 
family wants them to have. Such negative consequences are barely treated in 
the family firm literature, which tends to recommend including outside directors 
and mentions only the advantages of doing so (e.g. Woods et al., 2012; 
Voordeckers et al., 2007). Theoretically, there are reasons to weigh potential 
benefits against potential drawbacks when considering the inclusion of external 
directors in family firm boards. 

 
This connects to the board domains identified in Paper 3, which found that board 
functions could indeed be performed in domains other than board meetings, 
which can be compared to the relational governance of Mustakallio et al. (2002), 
in which governance is based on social relationships. One reason to move the 
board functions outside the board meeting domain can then be that although the 
involvement of external directors is not desired, their inclusion lends legitimacy 
to the firm. In contrast, there can be situations when there is a desire to formalize 
the board, and then the inclusion of external directors is a possible first step. 
Having external directors means that the board work is expected to occur in 
board meetings, if the external directors are to be involved. However, at the 
same time board functions such as strategy formation and the striving for 
family-related goals could be moved outside board meetings to keep them from 
the attention of external directors, who are instead expected to be there to confer 
legitimacy and support family member directors. Regarding the legitimacy and 
activity of a family firm board, not only the composition needs to be considered, 
but also the board members’ actual involvement in the board’s functions in the 
different domains. Hence, board composition cannot be treated in isolation from 
board functions and domains, as it interacts with these factors. 

8.2.2 Board functions 
The family firm board has largely been considered to handle the same board 
functions conceptualized for other types of firms, together with other potential 
functions proposed in the literature, such as conflict mediation (e.g. Bammens 
et al., 2008, 2011; Brunninge & Nordqvist, 2004; Siebels & zu Knyphausen-
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Aufseß, 2012). The functions of the board are treated in all four papers. The 
four board functions of monitoring, decision-making, conflict resolution, and 
resource provision, which are theoretically conceptualized by Collin (2008), are 
used for the survey in Paper 2, where the empirical operationalization of the 
functions is based on previous board research. The statistical tests performed 
for Paper 2 specified that the four functions are empirically distinct from one 
another and that they exist in family firms. This application is a development 
from previous research on boards in family firms, in which the monitoring and 
service functions are the ones usually considered, sometimes one at a time 
(Bammens et al., 2011). Since the notion of these four board functions was 
perceived to be valid for family firms according to the survey in Paper 2, the 
same configuration of board functions was used to investigate the domains of 
board functions in Paper 3. In Paper 1, written after Paper 2, a similar conception 
is used, with more functions than monitoring and control being treated, such as 
the board’s involvement in conflict resolution. 

 
While the four board functions of monitoring, decision-making, conflict 
resolution, and resource provision are directed towards the firm, and can be 
conceptualized as business related in their focus on the relationship between 
principal and agent and their role in governing the firm, Paper 4 focuses on 
family-related board functions concerning the board’s involvement in the 
succession process. In the theoretical implications section in Paper 2, the idea 
of the board as a university for the next generation is suggested as a board 
function that has not yet been conceptualized. Developing this idea, Paper 4 
suggests that the board can take on a succession function that can be directed 
towards both the incoming and outgoing generations. The succession function 
focuses on the family and its continuity within the firm. In this respect, the other 
four board functions can be conceptualized as governance functions mainly 
directed towards the business, compared with the succession function directed 
towards the main owners of the firm, i.e. the family. The conceptualization of 
board functions directed towards the family and the firm, respectively, is in line 
with considering family firms as consisting of two entities: the family and the 
firm (Basco & Perez Rodriguez, 2009). While Paper 4 identifies a function 
directed towards the family and family continuity within the firm, it is possible 
that similar functions exist in non-family firms. For example, directors might 
be included in a board to support the owners’ intention to bind the firm to the 
community where it is situated, in order to create value for the owner but not 
primarily to benefit the firm. 

 
Any conception of the board in family firms thus needs to consider how the 
board is used and functions in relation to both the family and business systems. 
For example, the board’s involvement in introducing the next generation to the 
firm is related to the owner’s goal of keeping the firm a family firm, and might 
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not be related to goals such as firm growth and expansion. Hence, the family’s 
intentions for the firm need to be understood if we are to understand the board 
of directors in family firms. 

8.2.3 Board function domains 
The findings of Paper 3 imply that board functions are not always conducted in 
the board meeting domain, but also in other domains, such as TMT meetings or 
family councils. This finding corresponds to earlier research findings that 
strategizing and monitoring can be performed in domains other than the board 
meeting (Gnan et al., 2015; Nordqvist, 2012). The use of domains other than 
the board meeting shows that board meetings as such might not be that 
important in family firms if there are no external directors. This can be described 
as relational governance, which builds on social relationships (Mustakallio et 
al., 2002). Specifically, it is the social relationships of directors outside of the 
board that enable the use of other domains for board functions. In some firms 
in some situations, the board meeting domain can thus be downplayed, but the 
board as such might be active despite that. For example, the board might consist 
of family members who are also owners, who discuss investments and other 
board questions “on the go” as they meet. This could also be the case if there 
are external directors who have other connections to the directors in addition to 
sitting on the same board. If the directors are satisfied with the routines of the 
board work, there might not be a need for more specific board meetings. It is 
not necessarily the case that only family firms can have interaction between 
directors outside of board meetings. 

 
However, there are firms in which the owners desire formal board meetings 
where external directors can contribute advice and be discussion partners. As 
demonstrated in the analysis in Paper 3, in these cases board functions can be 
expected to be performed in the board meeting domain. Exceptions are the 
resolution of conflicts between family members and discussions with the next 
generation of family members, which are accepted to take place in other 
domains. These matters are included in the board’s functions: resolving 
conflicts between principals (Bammens et al., 2011; Collin & Ahlberg, 2012) 
and discussing the future of the firm through involving potential future owners 
in decision-making (Collin, 2008; Judge & Zeithaml, 1992). Hence, the 
domains can become smaller or larger depending on different factors; with the 
inclusion of outside directors leading to more board functions taking place in 
the board meeting domain, this domain would become larger. 

 
Some researchers argue that family councils could “meet on a regular basis to 
discuss matters concerning the family’s involvement in the business” (Suess, 
2014, p. 140), which could arguably encompass resolving conflicts regarding 
the business and the next generation’s involvement. Whether certain functions 
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belong to the board or to a potential family council can be debated, and the 
question is further discussed in the next section. In this respect, as treated in the 
discussion in Paper 3, the board’s functions can arguably be governance 
functions that the owners can delegate to the board or retain for themselves 
(Collin, Ponomareva, Ottosson, & Sundberg, 2017). In the family firm context, 
these functions can also be delegated to a family council, if such exists. While 
some functions can be reclaimed from the board without causing tension in 
relation to external board members, other functions delegated to the board but 
then reclaimed could result in conflict over the domain in which they should be 
performed. 

 
The existence of interaction outside board meetings is also possible in other 
types of firms, for example, non-family SMEs, which also can have a low or 
moderate separation between ownership and control, since owners can also be 
managers and board members (Brunninge et al., 2007; Lane et al., 2006). In 
family firms, the role overlap can be even larger than in non-family SMEs, since 
the family as such can be seen as the principal. For example, definitions of 
family firms include consideration of the family as such in decision-making, 
and not just specifically the family members who are owners of the firm 
(Habbershon, Williams, & MacMillan, 2003; Le Breton-Miller & Miller, 2008). 
In that way, more than one person, in fact, the whole family, can contribute to 
this role overlap, diminishing the separation between ownership and control. 
Family members do not have to be owners to diminish the separation between 
ownership and control, since family belongingness can lead to feelings of 
psychological ownership of the firm (Rantanen & Jussila, 2011). Hence, the 
prevalence of domains other than the board meeting for board functions might 
be more prevalent when there is a family involved in the firm. 

8.2.4 The conception of the board in family firms 
In light of the results of papers 3 and 4, the conception of the board in family 
firms can be discussed. The board is not only a tool with which to govern the 
firm with the board meetings as the main domain – a view of the board as an 
organizational entity; instead, the board can be conceptualized as a 
configuration of board functions, directed towards the family or the firm, that 
are conducted in different domains. The rationale for the coexistence of the 
board’s family-related succession function and firm-related governance 
functions is that the family firm consists of two systems, the family and the firm 
(Basco & Perez Rodriguez, 2009), so the board can direct attention to both these 
systems. Under different circumstances, different systems can be the main 
focus. For example, for a firm under financial stress, the firm-related functions 
are probably the most important, while for a firm with an upcoming generational 
transfer, the family-related functions are probably important as well. 
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As to where board functions are performed, the family firm is characterized by 
a role ambiguity in which a few individuals often fill several roles at different 
hierarchical levels of the firm, such as being both owners and active in 
management. This creates an ambiguity as to where to conduct the board’s 
functions that can be either reinforced or counteracted by the identity and wishes 
of the directors. One proposition made in this dissertation is that the board in 
family firms can be considered both an organizational entity in which board 
functions are performed in the domain of the board meeting, as well as a 
particular configuration of board functions. According to the latter conception, 
the board functions are performed in different domains, which I suggest is a 
conception better suited for the family firm. I therefore suggest that the 
ambiguous border between the family and firm is reflected in the ambiguous 
border surrounding the family firm board itself. 

 
Siebels and zu Knyphausen-Aufseß (2012) divided the governance of family 
firms into the family and firm subsystems. In their view, the firm subsystem 
comprises the TMT, the board of directors, and the shareholders’ meeting, while 
the family subsystem comprises the family council and the shareholders’ 
meeting. While this dissertation proposes that the board can have functions 
directed towards the family subsystem and not only the firm subsystem, one 
possible criticism is that the board functions directed towards the family should 
belong to a family council or the like. Indeed, the family council is described as 
a link between the family and firm aimed at preserving the interests of the 
family, and can also be engaged in the succession process (Siebels & zu 
Knyphausen-Aufseß, 2012; Suess-Reyes, 2017). However, the existence of a 
board of directors is regulated in company law in many countries, including 
Sweden, making it a mechanism that has to exist, at least formally. In contrast, 
the family council is a voluntary practice, and one that is not very common 
(Siebels & zu Knyphausen-Aufseß, 2012). In that sense, it is possible that if 
there is a board of directors in a family firm, the owners can use it for both 
family- and business-related governance. One of the theoretical contributions 
of the dissertation is identifying this duality of board functions considering both 
the family and firm. 

 
In Paper 2 it was found that when the board is composed of family members 
with relationships corresponding to grandparent–grandchild and avuncular 
relationships, the board is the least active, versus when other family 
relationships are dominant. In this paper, board activity is captured in terms of 
the board’s involvement in the four board functions. Since different domains 
were not specified in the survey, the respondents probably considered only what 
happens in board meetings, excluding activity outside board meetings. The 
finding of the least activity in the case of grandparent–grandchild and avuncular 
family relationships between directors might otherwise be a sign of the board 
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focusing on functions other than the four governance functions of monitoring, 
resource provision, decision-making, and conflict resolution. Instead, this type 
of board composition implies that there can be a next generation of family 
members introduced into the firm and a previous generation about to leave, so 
the board could be active in the succession function and passive in the 
governance functions. The present research does not reveal whether the board 
can first be active in governance functions and, as more generations become 
involved, later decrease its activity in governance functions and increase its 
activity in succession function. Another possibility is that the board is not active 
in any functions, constituting a mere paper “paper board” or a “rubber-stamp 
board” (Gabrielsson, 2007b), becoming activated only in the succession 
function when there is a need to introduce or phase out the next and previous 
generations, respectively. This would be a sign of the family firm board as a 
dormant governance mechanism with potential that can be activated when the 
owners perceive a need for it. Or for a firm that needs more formalized 
governance, for example, due to recent growth, the board can become activated 
in its governance functions. This is in line with the conception that family firm 
boards are affected by the life cycle of the family (D’Allura, 2019) in the sense 
of family generations entering and leaving the firm. 

 
Some theoretical propositions can be suggested connecting papers 2–4. When 
the succession function is activated (as proposed in Paper 4), some of the 
governance functions could be moved outside the board meeting domain (as 
treated in Paper 3). In this case, the board meeting would be a domain for 
governing the family involvement in the firm, and some of the firm governance 
would take place in other domains where this is possible. For example, heated 
discussion of firm strategy might take place in other domains, while information 
and reasoning regarding firm strategy could be handled in the board meeting 
domain, so as not to discourage the incoming generation. Not all content of the 
governance functions can be moved outside the board meeting domain, since 
the next and previous generations need to gain knowledge and information from 
discussions associated with these functions. In addition, when the succession 
function is activated, this is likely to be connected to a change in family 
composition, for example, when new-generation family members enter as 
directors. Following Paper 2 and its treatment of kin relationships, the kin 
relationships in the board are linked to the degree to which the board is involved 
in the various governance functions. For example, when the cousin kin 
relationship is present in the board, there is more emphasis on conflict resolution 
than otherwise. Hence, the inclusion of more family members in order to fulfill 
the succession function could also affect the board’s involvement in the 
governance functions. If Paper 2 had been written after papers 3 and 4, it could 
have considered this matter. Furthermore, Paper 3 can be seen as a critique of 
Paper 2, showing that we cannot only rely on what occurs in board meetings, 
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assuming that a certain composition leads to a certain behaviour in board 
processes and functions. 

8.2.5 The conception of the family firm 
While studying the board of directors in family firms in this dissertation, I also 
gained knowledge of the family firm as such. The principal–agent conception 
suits firms with a separation between ownership and control, and was in fact 
developed for such firms (Fama, 1980). In a family firm where ownership and 
management are in the hands of a few individuals who are related and represent 
principal and agent simultaneously, this conception is not as appropriate. In 
other words, the border between family members as principals and as agents is 
unclear, for example, when an owner is also a manager and a family member. 
Since family members can be present at several levels in the firm and the board 
often consists largely of family members, the notion of the board differs 
between family firms and firms with separated principal and agent. While the 
board has been referred to as a control mechanism and a way for the owners to 
monitor firm management (Zahra & Pearce, 1989), this is not relevant to all 
family firms. Another possibility is that the board could be used for resource 
provision, with preferably outside board members contributing knowledge, 
legitimacy, and advice (Hillman & Dalziel, 2003). As a complementary view, 
this dissertation proposes that the board could also have other functions, such 
as being engaged in generational succession. Furthermore, the board is not 
necessarily limited to board meetings, which points to the unclear boundaries 
between board, family, firm, principal, and agent. 

 
From the perspective of agency theory, the board and the family firm are 
recognized as having unclear borders. These ambiguous borders result from a 
different conception of the firm from that of the family firm. To better 
understand the family firm, another conception is needed. Based on the present 
findings, such a conception needs to incorporate the following: the board as a 
configuration of functions that can be conducted in domains other than the board 
meeting, other types of functions that are directed towards the family, and a 
conception of the family based on kinship ties. 

 
There is also a legal structure to consider, whereby limited liability firms in the 
context of this dissertation must have a board of directors. However, the results 
point out that the family can use this legally mandated organ in different ways, 
as desired. If the family would like an active board, it can create one, and if it 
wants to use the board for more family-related activities, such as introducing 
the next generation into the firm, that is also possible. The family can also 
choose to establish the board as a “rubber-stamp board” or a “paper board” only, 
with the board work being conducted elsewhere, in other domains. Thus, the 
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board is a legal necessity that can become an instrument for the family to use 
for family governance. 

8.3 Empirical contribution 

8.3.1 Board composition 
The survey conducted for Paper 2 yielded descriptive statistics of the board 
composition in Swedish family firms: 19% of the sampled firms had all-family 
boards, while the chairperson belonged to the family in 43% of the firms. The 
boards were small, on average consisting of four directors, two of whom were 
family members. 

 
The board size and family representation are similar to those reported in other 
studies of family firms. In the sample of 101 Norwegian firms examined by 
Calabrò and Mussolino (2013), the average board size of firms with 51–350 
employees was 4.1 directors, 2.1 of whom were family members. In the smaller 
firms, the average board size was three directors, with one family director. Zona 
(2016) reported that in his Italian sample, about 50% of the directors were 
family members, while the average board size was 6.5 directors. Vandebeek et 
al. (2016) reported that the average board size in their sample of Belgian firms 
was 4.5 directors, while Zattoni et al. (2015) reported an average board size of 
almost five directors in their sampled Norwegian firms. Based on this 
comparison, the average family firm board is quite small, and the board 
composition reported in Paper 2 is similar to what is reported in the above 
studies. 

 
The literature states that family firms have considerable family representation 
on their boards. In the studies of Calabrò and Mussolino (2013) and Zona 
(2016), half of the board members belong to the family, the same share reported 
in Paper 2. The boards of Spanish firms studied by Basco and Voordeckers 
(2015) had on average 73% family members, while Emling (2000) reported that 
the Swedish family firm boards in his sample consisted 80% of family members 
on average – a higher proportion. The share of family members varies widely 
between studies. The results in Paper 2 should be viewed with caution due to its 
small sample size of 68 firms, but a conclusion can be drawn, as the literature 
shows that family firms do have a high proportion of family members on their 
boards, though 50% can be considered a high proportion. 

 
Regarding all-family boards, Corbetta and Tomaselli (1996) reported that 48% 
of the sampled Italian boards, Voordeckers et al. (2007) reported that 71.6% of 
the sampled Belgian boards, and Schwartz and Barnes (1991) reported that 
35.1% of the sampled US boards consisted solely of family members. This can 
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be compared with the lower proportion of 19% of family firms with all-family 
boards reported in Paper 2. Whether or not this proportion is representative is 
uncertain, as the proportions reported in other studies vary widely. 

 
The kinship relationships between family board members are mapped in Paper 
2. On average, 21% of all relationships in the family firm boards are 0.5 
relationships, signifying parent–child and sibling relationships, including 
fraternal twins (Neyer & Lang, 2003). The existence of grandparent–
grandchild, avuncular, cousin, and other more distant kin relationships is more 
uncommon (7%). This indicates that board members in Swedish family firms, 
if they belong to the same family, are closely related. 

8.3.2 Board functions 
This dissertation makes another empirical contribution related to board 
functions, with four different functions reflected in the empirical data in Paper 
2. Specifically, while the notion of four board functions was proposed in earlier 
literature (Collin, 2008), Paper 2 empirically showed that these four board 
functions are distinct from one another and exist in family firms. This can be 
contrasted to the lack of consensus in the literature concerning the number and 
content of board functions. This applies to both the general corporate 
governance literature (Machold & Farquhar, 2013) and the family firm board 
literature (van den Heuvel et al., 2006). 

 
Paper 4 suggests that functions such as the four empirically identified board 
functions are governance functions, and that family firm boards can also 
perform a succession function. Most of the content of the succession function is 
empirically identified in the case studies, but the selection and exit parts of the 
function are only theoretically derived. 

8.3.3 Board function domains 
Paper 3 empirically investigates where board functions are conducted, finding 
that they are performed not only in the board meeting domain, but also in TMT 
meetings, spontaneous, conversations, and family gatherings. These findings 
correspond to those of earlier research, with Nordqvist (2012) finding that 
strategizing is conducted in both informal arenas, such as family meetings and 
ad hoc meetings, and formal ones, such as family councils and board meetings. 
As another example, Gnan et al. (2015) found that the board’s monitoring 
function could take place in family councils instead of board meetings. 

 
Another contribution related to board domains concerns what influences the use 
of different domains. The empirical investigation in Paper 3 notes the 
characteristic role overlap of family members in family firms as one such factor 
enabling family board members to meet outside the board meeting domain. 
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Another identified factor is that the persons conducting board functions in other 
domains have the capacity to do so, which stems from having enough influence 
in the firm from being major owners. Third, preferences for using different 
domains affect which domains are used. In some cases, there were no explicit 
preferences for where to conduct board functions, and the current practice of 
performing them mostly in TMT meetings was perceived as working well. In 
other cases there were ambitions to conduct the board functions in board 
meetings, indicating an intention to choose a specific domain. 

8.4 Methodological contributions 
Methodologically, Paper 2 develops the notion of family within the board of 
directors through differentiating between levels of family relatedness. 
Introducing this measure into family business board research can be seen as a 
contribution, since the family has usually been considered a homogeneous 
group in research on whether or not family members are involved in the board 
(Basco, Campopiano, Calabrò, & Kraus, 2019; Molly, Uhlaner, De Massis, & 
Laveren, 2019). As a rough proxy for different levels of relatedness, generation 
has sometimes been used (e.g. Bammens et al., 2008), or whether or not family 
members are involved in firm management (Molly et al., 2019) At the same 
time, it has been shown that the assumption that kinship relationships become 
diluted as generations pass is not always the case (Lambrecht & Lievens, 2008). 
Instead, the kin relationships can be kept close, for example, through letting the 
firm pass to a certain branch of the family or reducing the number of family 
members involved in the firm (Lambrecht & Lievens, 2008). This indicates the 
relevance of considering the actual kin relationships between family members 
and not simply assuming that a second-generation firm involves siblings, i.e. is 
a sibling partnership (cf. Gersick et al., 1997). 

 
In the few years that have passed since the publication of Paper 2, it has been 
cited in numerous other articles – 46 as of 15 October 2020. Paper 2 has not 
been cited for its contribution regarding kin relationships, but, for example, 
regarding the difficulty of identifying family firms in surveys (Corten, Steijvers, 
& Lybaert, 2017) or to compare board compositions (Lohe & Calabrò, 2017; 
Vandebeek et al., 2016). Hence, the kinship relationship measure might be 
considered too radical or not important by family business researchers. 

8.5 Practical contributions 
The practical contributions of the dissertation are directed towards three groups 
of practitioners: family firm owners, external directors in family firm boards, 
and policy makers. 
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8.5.1 Take-away for family firm owners 
Family firm owners, being responsible for board composition, should bear in 
mind that the kin relationships of family members can affect what the board 
does in terms of functions. For example, if the board consists of cousins, the 
conflict resolution function is emphasized. It is possible that the inclusion of 
outside board members might then facilitate conflict resolution, moving it 
outside the boardroom, as Paper 3 indicated that conflicts between family 
members can be resolved in domains other than the boardroom. Another way of 
mitigating conflicts, or shifting the focus on specific board functions, could be 
to manage the domains of board functions without changing the board 
composition. Specific questions should perhaps be addressed in advance of 
board meetings, between certain individuals (e.g., each generation separately), 
while other questions should be addressed only in board meetings. This could 
change the emphasis on different functions within the board meeting domain, 
and be a way to ensure productive board meetings. 

 
Moreover, if there is an aspiration to pass the firm to the next generation, 
including individuals from this generation in the board could be a way to 
awaken their interest in the firm. In this case, the configuration of board 
functions in terms of governance and succession functions has to be considered; 
for example, the owners might want the board to conduct all these functions, or 
to address some functions outside board meetings. As indicated in Paper 3, the 
expectations of external versus family board members as to where to conduct 
board functions are not always aligned. If external board members are to be 
included, this is something for family firm owners to keep in mind, so that 
expectations can be discussed to avoid creating conflicts over domain borders. 
It is necessary to understand that board composition, board functions, and board 
domains are interconnected, so making changes in one of these aspects will 
influence the other two. 

8.5.2 Take-away for external directors 
For an outside board member involved in a family firm board or potentially 
involved in one, it can be useful to understand the various conditions present 
in the firm in question concerning the family composition of the board, where 
the board’s governance and succession functions are performed, and the 
owners’ expectations for board domains. The expectations of the outside board 
member might otherwise not be in line with the expectations of the principals, 
which might limit the potential contribution of the external board member. In 
addition, expectations that are not aligned can result in conflicts. 
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8.5.3 Take-away for policy makers 
For policy makers, it is important to note that the board’s functions do not 
necessarily have to be performed in board meetings. In contrast, there are 
circumstances such as role overlap between directors as well as directors’ 
particular expectations as to where to conduct the functions that are related to 
the use of different domains. The use of domains other than the board meeting 
can make for a smooth and quick decision-making process that might be 
preferable under certain circumstances, or it could create undesired tensions. 
Before knowing more about the consequences of conducting board functions in 
domains other than the board meeting, it is hard to make any recommendations 
on where the functions should be performed. Therefore, a recommendation to 
policy makers is to be cautious about recommending outside directors and 
active boards to family firms, without considering contextual factors that might 
affect the need to locate board functions in board meetings and include external 
directors. For example, recommending or requiring outside board members in a 
family firm where the principals perceive autonomy as important and the family 
governs the firm might result in clashes. 

 
However, conducting board functions outside the boardroom can have 
implications for the legal responsibilities of directors. If one is not involved in 
decision-making it is hard to object to the decisions made. Therefore, the use of 
domains other than the board meeting can be complemented with formal 
decision-making in official board meetings, so that all directors have the chance 
to fulfil their legal responsibilities. Otherwise, there is a risk that excluded 
directors may want to leave the board. An overall recommendation is that all 
involved parties should realize that the board can simply be a governance means 
to be used as suits the family and firm. While the board is normally considered 
an instrument with which the owners direct the firm, and thus has a governance 
function, policy makers must understand that the board in family firms can also 
have functions directed towards the family, such as the succession function. 

8.6 Limitations 
The focus of this dissertation has been on the board of directors, which is one 
of several governance mechanisms. While the literature has discussed the 
complementarity and substitution of different governance mechanisms (e.g. 
Aguilera, Desender, & Kabbach de Castro, 2012), this has not been the focus 
here. Rather, the substitution effect between the board and family councils 
(Gnan et al., 2015) has been discussed, and case studies made it possible to 
consider the overall use of governance mechanisms in the case firms. However, 
the present focus on the board has tended to preclude the consideration of 
different governance mechanisms, for example, the role of the TMT or family 
meetings in the succession process (in Paper 4).  
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Furthermore, the dissertation has not investigated the performance effects of 
board practices. While the literature argues for a link between the fulfilment of 
board functions and performance (Zahra & Pearce, 1989; Zattoni et al., 2015), 
the dissertation has instead focused on the fulfilment (Paper 2), existence (Paper 
4), domains (Paper 3), and conditions (Paper 1) of board functions. Paper 1 
identifies potential consequences of adopting good governance, specifically 
independent directors, but does not discuss firm performance. Paper 3 discusses 
potential consequences of conducting board functions outside the board meeting 
domain, but does not consider firm performance. Investigating the effect on firm 
performance would be an additional step in the research model, but this 
dissertation instead focused on the step from board composition to board 
functions, not going as far as to consider the effect on firm performance (cf. 
Huse, 2000). When considering firm performance, the goal orientation of family 
firms has to be acknowledged, since non-financial goals are prevalent and 
important, while financial goals are not necessarily the most important ones 
(Gomez-Mejia et al., 2007). 

 
Another limitation concerns the specific type of family firm that the dissertation 
has as its point of departure and empirical object. This type of firm is 100% 
family owned with no minority owners, is private, and is small or medium-sized 
in its governance structure. One single family therefore has the ability to select 
the board of directors and be represented at various levels within the firm. If a 
family firm has minority owners who elect some board members, this could 
potentially affect board composition, the emphasis on different board functions 
(i.e. both governance and succession functions), and the use of domains other 
than the board meeting. Also, a listed firm needs to follow certain requirements 
and is also subject to more pressure concerning the adoption of governance 
codes. 

8.7 Suggestions for future research 
This dissertation has investigated various links within the research model 
pertaining to family board composition, board functions, and board function 
domains. In addition, antecedents and consequences were identified in some of 
the papers. While this dissertation has reached some conclusions, it has also 
raised other questions for future research to consider. 

8.7.1 Board composition 
Voordeckers et al. (2007) suggested that a family firm’s board composition 
results from the family’s characteristics and the firm’s goals. An interesting 
avenue for future research would be to investigate the relationship between 
including external directors and formalizing board meetings, that is, making the 
border surrounding the board less ambiguous. The dissertation pointed out that 
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external directors could be included in order to formalize board work (e.g. 
conducting board functions in the board meeting domain), but also that the 
board could be formalized in order to prepare for the inclusion of external 
directors. The circumstances related to the sequence of first including external 
directors or first formalizing the board is another question for future research. 

8.7.2 Board functions 
This dissertation’s conception of board functions includes both governance and 
succession functions. The interplay between these functions – for example, 
whether involvement in governance functions decreases as involvement in the 
succession function increases – has, however, been ignored. This is another 
matter for future research to consider. If there is a perceived opportunity to use 
the board in the succession process, it might be that the governance functions 
are moved to domains other than the board meeting, that they are fulfilled 
simultaneously, or that they are indefinitely put on hold while the succession 
function is perceived as more important. 

 
Furthermore, not all parts of the succession function are empirically examined 
in the case studies, so testing the existence of these would be another avenue for 
future research. This could be done using a survey, with statistical tests 
specifying the function and contents, which could be operationalized based on 
the arguments in Paper 4. Another option would be to follow some case firms 
over a period to identify the sequence of when the succession function is 
performed by the board of directors. 

8.7.3 Board function domains 
The preferences of the directors were identified as one circumstance enabling 
or hindering the performance of board functions in domains other than the board 
meeting. One avenue for future research would be to explore the attitudes of 
family firm owners towards their boards, to further investigate their purpose for 
the boards, as well as their attitudes towards including external directors and 
performing board functions outside the board meeting domain. It would also be 
interesting to study when these attitudes change, for example, when a decision 
is made to include external directors or to move board functions to the board 
meeting domain. Hence, another avenue for future research would be to 
investigate the circumstances leading to such changes. In one case firm, a desire 
to sell the firm seems to be one such reason, while the recent growth of another 
firm has exerted pressure for the formalization of governance. 

 
Paper 3 identified consequences of conducting board functions outside board 
meetings, and conceptualized the efforts to align the directors’ domain 
expectations as border management. The process of border management could 
be a topic for further research, and an appropriate research setting could be case 
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firms where changes to board composition or the formalization of board work 
are in process. Researchers could then follow the expectations of different 
directors and the efforts to align their expectations regarding board domains. 

 
Concerning the board’s succession function, it could be investigated how the 
board and other domains complement or replace each other when there is a 
generation to be introduced to or phased out from the family firm. Previous 
research has proposed that family councils or employment in the firm could be 
such a domain (Cater & Justis, 2009; Suess, 2014; I. Umans et al., 2020). The 
interaction between domains in the succession process could therefore be 
explored, together with the conditions that enable different domains to be used 
in different ways. 

 
Related to the use of different domains is the possibility of observing these 
domains. While many studies of SME boards use surveys (Huse, 2000), the use 
of domains other than the board meeting challenges this method. While family 
firm directors, and perhaps especially external directors who have a different 
conception of the board, might only consider the activities conducted during 
board meetings, researchers might also be interested in activities performed by 
all or some board members in other domains. If surveys are to be used, this 
would require the development of a measurement instrument that observes the 
various domains of board work. Another option would be to perform, for 
example, case studies, preferably longitudinal case studies following the use of 
different domains for a period. This would offer the opportunity to thoroughly 
discuss board activities in different domains with the respondents, and to 
become informed as to how they determine what activities belong to the board. 

8.7.4 The link to firm performance 
This dissertation has not considered the performance effects of board 
composition (papers 1 and 2), the fulfilment of different board functions (papers 
2 and 4), or the domains in which these functions are performed (Paper 3). The 
fulfilment of board functions is generally considered to be related to firm 
performance, but mostly it is financial performance that is considered (Zahra & 
Pearce, 1989). Family firms have other types of goals related to the preservation 
of socioemotional wealth and non-financial benefits, such as continued family 
influence in the firm and taking care of family members (Gomez-Mejia et al., 
2007). Additionally, it has been suggested that family firm performance should 
be evaluated in light of the actual goals for the firm, which are not only financial 
(Sharma et al., 1997). A suggestion for future research evaluating the 
performance effects of board composition, the fulfilment of board functions, 
and the use of different domains for board functions would therefore be to 
consider not only financial outcomes, but what the family considers the firm’s 
goals to be. 
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8.8 Conclusion 
This dissertation contains papers related to the overall research model and 
purpose of developing our conception of the board in family firms. Overall, the 
studies show that we cannot rely solely on traditional conceptions of the board 
when it comes to family firms, since there is an unclear border between the 
family and the business in such firms. The assumptions regarding the board’s 
role and functions in family firms have been discussed and questioned, and the 
composition of family directors has also been treated. A major theme in the 
dissertation is the conceptualization of board functions. Four governance 
functions are empirically indicated, along with the suggested succession 
function. Furthermore, the domains where these functions are performed are 
explored. While the individual papers have shed light on some questions, they 
have also suggested new ones. I hope that these questions will be considered in 
future research, leading to an even better understanding of family firm boards 
and thus also family firms. To summarize, the family firm is characterized by 
ambiguity, which is a characteristic that must be considered in both research 
and policy in order to treat the family firm in a fair way.
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Appendix 3: Interview guide basic version 

Case study interview guide: combination guide for owner, family 
member, board member, and employee interviewees 

Introduction 

1. What roles do you have in the firm? 
2. For how long have you been an owner, board member, and been working 

here? 
3. Did you previously have any other role in the firm? 

 
These questions capture the family member’s insight into the firm. The period 
during which the respondent has been engaged in the firm indicates the period 
about which we can gain insight from the interview. If the family member has 
had several roles in the firm, she or he should have knowledge about the 
associated parts of the firm. At the same time, previously occupied positions in 
the firm (e.g. being a board member) could indicate the existence of knowledge 
of these parts of the business, giving us background useful for the rest of the 
interview. In addition, the respondent herself or himself defines what a specific 
role entails, and this indicates how they view themselves and the firm. 

General information about the firm – as much as possible of this 
information is gathered before the interview 

4. Would you like to tell us briefly about the firm and its history? 

Follow-up questions: 
How old is the firm? 
Who owns the firm and how large are their shares? 
Where is the family involved: ownership management, board, employees, 
not at all? 
Which generations of the family are involved at the moment? 
Why are they involved?  

5. What is the family like? 
6. What is the firm’s strategy? 
7. What is the firm’s turnover? 
8. How many employees does the firm have? 
9. What is the firm’s industry? 
10. Does the firm belong to a corporate group? 

With these questions we get to know different characteristics that could have an 
impact on behaviour in the family firm, and can in that way take into 
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consideration the heterogeneity of family firms (e.g. Chua et al., 2012; 
Nordqvist et al., 2009; Sharma, 2011). Through later asking about goals, we 
gain the possibility of differentiating between types of family firms and, 
hopefully, categorizing them according to different variables such as 
ownership, management, and goals, as done, for example, by Westhead and 
Howorth (2007). 
 
Through asking about the firm and its history, we get indications of family or 
firm orientations. If the interviewee says more about the family, that could 
indicate a family orientation. 

Definition, goals 

11. Do you consider the firm a family firm? Why/why not? 
12. Do you think it is important to keep the firm in the family? 
13. What role does the firm play in the family? 
14. What role does the family play in the firm? 
15. Do you think it’s important to provide work in the firm for family 

members? 
16. Do you think it’s important to consider the family’s viewpoints when 

making decisions about the firm? 
17. Are the family’s viewpoints considered? (i.e. goal fulfilment) 
18. How are these views expressed? 
19. What is the goal of the firm? 
20. Does everyone agree on this, i.e. have the same view? 
21. Are there things that are more important for the firm than being very 

profitable 
(e.g. that it is possible to employ family members, to have a job, have 
autonomy at work, and long-term firm survival)? 
 

In this research, a family firm is defined as a firm where a family has controlling 
ownership, where there is a certain separation between ownership and control, 
and where there is an intention to keep the firm in the family and to consider 
the family through the lens of the firm. This corresponds to the theoretical 
definition of Chua et al. (1999) with the addition that there should be some 
separation between ownership and control for there to be a need for corporate 
governance and hence to be relevant to this research. The definition is 
operationalized as a family owning more than 50% of the shares and that the 
CEO or chairperson of the board (or in this case, an owner) perceives the firm 
as a family firm in line with Westhead, Howorth, and Cowling (2002). This 
corresponds to the first question in this section. To cover the remaining parts of 
the definition, the questions about the importance of keeping the firm in the 
family and whether there is consideration of the family when making decisions 
about the firm are also included. 



212 

 
In addition to investigating the fulfilment of this definition, these questions are 
also aimed at observing the owner’s long-term intentions for the firm, including 
using the firm to support family members, i.e. to observe the unclear border 
between firm and family. 

Governance in general   

22. How are decisions about the firm made? Could you give an example? 
23. When are decisions about the firm made? Could you give an example? 
24. Where are decisions about the firm made? Could you give an example? 
25. How do you make sure that the firm is run in accordance with the family’s 

goals? 

Possible follow-up statements: 
Through family participation in management 
Through family participation in the board 
Family council – formalization of the family influence 
Family dinners and other more informal contexts 
Through management and/or board members who do not belong to the 
family but who understand our goals 

The purpose of these questions is to get a general view of the family member’s 
perception of how the firm is run in accordance with the family’s wishes and 
principles, when decisions are made, where they are made, and who makes 
them. 

Auditing 

26. What is the function of auditing for you as an owner? (e.g. 
advising/consulting, auditing/control of accounting, legitimacy towards 
bank and other stakeholders, information transmission, and mediation 
within the family) 

This question is asked to find out what the owner sees as the function of an 
auditor. 

27. For how long did the firm have the same auditor and audit firm? 
28. Why? 
29. Why this specific auditor/audit firm? 
30. Would you say that the auditor knows the firm well? 
31. Would you say that the auditor knows the family well? 
32. Does the auditor meet family members who are not involved in the firm? 
33. Does the auditor give advice regarding firm matters that are family 

related? 
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These questions are intended to capture the relationship to the auditor and audit 
firm. 

Capital structure 

34. Is it important to keep the firm’s debt to a minimum? 
35. Do you usually prefer bank loans, credit from suppliers, advance 

payments from customers/short-term credit to customers, or internal 
financing for investments? 

36. Why? 
37. Is it important that the firm’s investments pay off quickly? 
38. Do you have good relations with creditors? 
39. Has anyone in the family gained advantages or disadvantages from being 

connected to the firm when being in contact with banks? 
40.  How are decisions made about dividends to the owners? (i.e. when the 

firm has capacity, when some of the owners have the need, and the owners 
expect a certain dividend each year) 

41. Does the family support the firm financially when needed? 

These questions are intended to capture views of the balance between 
maintaining control over the firm (i.e. internal funds are used) and using 
external financing for investments. The owner’s view of debt is intended to 
capture the same thing. The fourth question is mainly intended to capture goals, 
i.e. whether a long-term view is important, but fits better to ask the respondent 
in this section. The fifth question is intended to capture the connection between 
family and firm from a creditor’s point of view. The two last questions are 
intended to capture the unclear border between firm and family when it comes 
to financially supporting the family and firm. 

Reward system 

42. How are the salaries for family members set?  
Follow-up questions: based on performance, family members’ needs, or 
equality for all family members? 

43. Why? 
44. Is it important to hire all the family members who would like to work in 

the firm? 
45. Why? 
46. If a family member experienced economic difficulties, could one imagine 

the firm paying extra remuneration or the like? 
47. Why? 
48. Do the family members work unpaid overtime if needed? 
49. Do the family members help more than other employees when needed? 
50. Do family members have advantages compared with other employees? 
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51. Is there a principle that all family members should have the same salary, 
the same benefits, the same opportunities, etc.? 

52. Are there differences in salaries between family members and other 
employees? 

53. Do you hire all the family members who would like to work in the firm? 
54. How do you manage to keep people in the firm? Good pay, autonomy, 

other benefits? 
55. Are there situations when there are conflicts between family members and 

employees? 

These questions are intended to capture whether the reward system is based on 
performance or family membership/need, which would manifest the unclear 
border between firm and family. The questions are also intended to capture 
whether incentives other than financial ones are offered to employees. Such 
incentives have been noted in the literature, since family firms often pay lower 
financial compensation. 

Board 

56. Describe the board’s work. 

Board composition 

57. How is the board composed? (family, non-family, different generations, 
different family branches, different owners)  

58. Why were these board members selected? 
59. Does every family branch have a respresentative at the board? (if 

applicable) 
60. Are the owners’ different interests represented through the board 

members? (if applicable) 
61. Why were next-generation family members selected to be directors? (if 

applicable) 

The purpose of these questions is to get the owner’s explanation of different 
aspects of the choice of board members. 

The board’s activity 

62. How many board meetings are there every year? 
63. Is the board active? Or is it a so-called paper board? 

These questions are intended to determine whether or not the board is active. 
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Actors and arenas 

64. Where does the board work take place? (at the formal board meetings, 
outside the meetings in different ways, e.g., at informal meetings or family 
dinners) 

65. Who is present at the potential informal meetings? 

These questions are intended to capture the actors and arenas of board work. 

The control function 

66. In which ways does the board exert control over the firm? 

Potential follow-up questions: 
a) Does the board regularly follow up business ratios such as liquidity, 

return on total capital, and so on? 
b) Does the board regularly monitor budgets? 
c) Does the board regularly monitor the firm’s investments? 
d) Does the board monitor the work of the top management team in order 

to make sure that the decisions of the board are being implemented? 

The follow-up questions are adapted from the statements in Paper 2, which were 
based on Mustakallio et al. (2002) and The Value Creating Board (see Huse, 
2009), and are intended to capture the control function. 

Resource dependence 

67. In what way does the board contribute advice? 
68. In what way does the board contribute contacts? 
69. In what way does the board contribute legitimacy to the firm? 

Potential follow-up questions: 
a) Does the board contribute to creating networks with important 

stakeholders (e.g. financial institutions, customers, and authorities)? 
b) Does the board contribute to lobbying and legitimization (i.e. seek to 

affect important stakeholders)? 
c) Does the board contribute advice on general leadership questions? 
d) Does the board contribute advice on legal questions? 
e) Does the board contribute advice on financial questions? 
f) Does the board contribute advice on technical questions? 
g) Does the board contribute advice on marketing questions? 

These follow-up questions are adapted from The Value Creating Board (see 
Huse, 2009) and are intended to capture whether the board is involved in the 
resource dependence function. 
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Conflict resolution 

70. In what way is the board involved in resolving conflicts? 
71. Between what parties? 

Potential follow-up questions: 
a) Is the board involved in resolving conflicts related to decision-making? 
b) Is the board involved in resolving conflicts between different groupings 

of board members? Between different family branches? 
c) Is the board involved in resolving conflicts between different owners or 

other stakeholders? 
d) Is the board involved in resolving conflicts concerning different views 

of what is best for the firm? Between whom? 
e) Is the board involved in resolving conflicts concerning different means 

to achieve what is best for the firm? Between different family branches? 
f) Is the board involved in resolving conflicts concerning the board’s work 

model and decision-making processes? Between different family 
branches? 

These follow-up questions are adapted from The Value Creating Board (see 
Huse, 2009) and are intended to capture whether the board is involved in 
conflict resolution. 

Decision-making 

72. Is the board involved in making decisions? 
73. Concerning what areas? 
74. Is the board involved in designing the firm’s strategy? 

This question is based on Mustakallio et al. (2002) and The Value Creating 
Board (see Huse, 2009). 

75. In what way? 

Potential follow-up questions: 
a) Does the board make decisions about the firm’s strategy? 

Why/why not? 
b) Does the board make decisions about investments? 

Why/why not? 
c) Does the board make decisions about budgets? 

Why/why not? 
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These questions are based on The Value Creating Board (see Huse, 2009) and 
are intended to capture whether the board is involved in decision-making. 

Training camp 

76. Is the board involved in training the next generation of family members? 
77. How? 
78. Why? 

These questions are intended to capture whether the board is used as a training 
camp. 

Succession planning 

79. Is the board involved in planning for succession? 
80. In what way? 
81. Why? 

Who does what? 

Try to include in relation to the other questions as a recurring follow-up 
question. 

Nepotism 

82. Do you have a succession plan? 
83. Is it important that the family members are involved in the firm? 
84. Is it important that they work in the firm? 
85. What are the advantages of being a family firm (listen if the respondent 

talks about the advantages for the firm or the family)? Disadvantages? 

These questions are intended to capture the family’s engagement in and 
influence on the firm.
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Appendix 4: Questionnaire3 for Paper 2 

The firm 

1. Do you consider the firm a family firm? 
Yes No 
 

2. Are more than 50% of the shares owned by one family? 
(by family we mean persons who are related to one another, also 
through marriage) 

 
3. How many generational transfers have been made? 

(if the question is not considered relevant since the firm is not a family 
firm, fill in 0) 
 

4. How many shareholders does the firm have? 
 

5. How many shareholders belong to the same family? 
(through either kinship or marriage) 

The board members 

6. The chairperson of the board… 
(please choose the last option if you do not consider the question 
relevant to the firm) 
Belongs to the same family as the firm’s main owner 
Belongs to the same family as the firm’s main owner through marriage 
Does not belong to the same family as the firm’s main owner 
 

7. How many directors with decision-making rights does the board 
consist of? 
(ordinary directors) 
 

8. Do some of the board members belong to the family of the firm’s main 
owner? 
(by family we mean persons who are related, including through 
marriage) 
Yes No 
 

9. How many generations of the same family are at the moment 
represented on the board? 
(if there are no related directors, the number of generations is 1) 

 
3 The survey was conducted in Swedish; this is a translation. 



219 

The board functions 

Here the respondent is asked to respond to the following statements by selecting 
a number between 1 and 7, where 1 means strongly disagree and 7 means 
strongly agree. 

 
10. Business ratios, such as liquidity, profitability, and so on are regularly 

reported at board meetings. 
 

11. The board regularly follows up budgets. 
 

12. The board regularly monitors the investments of the corporation. 
 

13. The board monitors the work of the top management team in order to 
make sure that the decisions of the board are being implemented 
properly. 
 

14. The board is engaged in building networks with important stakeholders 
(e.g. financial institutions, customers, and authorities). 
 

15. The board contributes to lobbying and legitimation, i.e. seeks to 
influence important stakeholders. 
 

16. The board contributes advice on general management. 
 

17. The board contributes advice on legal matters. 
 

18. The board contributes advice on financial matters. 
 

19. The board contributes advice on technical matters. 
 

20. The board contributes advice on marketing matters. 
 

21. The board is engaged in resolving decision conflicts. 
 

22. The board is engaged in resolving conflicts among different 
constellations of board members. 
 

23. The board is engaged in resolving conflicts among different 
owners/stakeholders. 
 

24. The board is engaged in resolving conflicts concerning different 
opinions as to what is best for the firm. 
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25. The board is engaged in resolving conflicts concerning how to achieve 
what is best for the firm. 
 

26. The board is engaged in resolving conflicts concerning the board’s 
work model and decision-making processes. 
 

27. The board is engaged in designing the strategy of the firm. 
 

28. The board makes decisions about the strategy of the firm. 
 

29. The board makes decisions about investments. 
 

30. The board makes decisions about budgets. 

Family coefficient (this question is posed in a supplementary survey) 

Please indicate in which ways the directors are related through selecting 
relationships from the drop-down list. Please also indicate in the box below the 
matrix how many of the directors are related to one another. The box can also 
be used to keep track of who is director 1, and so forth, while the question is 
being completed. 
 

 Director 1 Director 2 Director 3 Director 4 Director 5 Director 6 Director 7 

Director 1 - - - - - - - 

Director 2 x - - - - - - 

Director 3 x x - - - - - 

Director 4 x x x - - - - 

Director 5 x x x x - - - 

Director 6 x x x x x - - 

Director 7 x x x x x x - 

 
The options available in the drop-down menu are the following: 
parent–child, sibling 
half-sibling 
grandchild–grandparent 
nephew/niece, parent’s sibling 
cousins 
married/cohabiting 
other relative 
not related (e.g. brother-in-law and friend)
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Appendix 5: Case description, Firm A 

Performance of the case study 

In Firm A, five interviews lasting between 45 minutes and 2 hours and 15 
minutes were performed. The interviewees occupied several roles within the 
firm, were both owners and non-owners, and belonged to different generations 
of the family. These characteristics are presented in Table 2. 

       
Respondent Henry Anna Molly Andrew Jim Total 

Owner X X X X     
Ownership 
share 39% 46% 5% 5%     
Family 
member X X X X     

Generation 2 2 3 3     
Board 
member X X X X     

Chairperson X           

CEO X           

Manager X X X X X   

Employee X X X X X   
Interview 
length 2 h 15 min 2 h 1 h 45 min 1 h 15 min 7 h 15 min 

 

Table 2. Respondents, Firm A. 

Firm and family characteristics 

The business is approximately 80 years old, but was at first a branch of another 
company. One of the persons working in this branch eventually continued this 
business when the other firm was acquired by a separate firm that already had 
this business area in its portfolio and did not want another plant. This took place 
around 40 years ago, and the person who continued this business can be 
regarded as the first family member running Firm A. At that time, Henry, 
belonging to the second generation, was already involved in the business. Since 
then, Firm A has been run as a family firm, 100% owned by one family. Today 
the firm is run by two members of the second generation, Henry and Anna, 
together with Henry’s wife and their three children. In this way, the third 
generation of the family is also active in the business. We have interviewed two 
of Henry’s children, Molly and Andrew. 
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It is the members of the second generation who are mainly responsible for the 
firm and who jointly own a majority of the shares. However, all family members 
who are active in the firm are shareholders. From the perspective of family 
branches, Anna alone owns just under half of the shares, while Henry with his 
wife and children own just over half of the shares. Henry’s wife and children 
have substantially smaller shareholdings in the firm than do Anna and Henry. 
The ownership share has no practical relevance when it comes to influence over 
the firm, said Molly and Anna. 

 
Molly started working in the firm after finishing her education, since the firm 
at that time had need of a new position. This was due to new administrative 
demands, and her education was in line with the required tasks. Molly was then 
involved in developing the position. In her position, she has also developed the 
cost accounting to become more precise, and now the calculations are followed 
up better than before. Another reason for this, according to Molly, is that the 
auditor was changed. Also, Andrew started working in the firm right after 
finishing school. When the three children had been working in the firm for some 
years, they received more shares and today own 5% each. When Henry and 
Anna inherited shares from one of their parents, Henry came to possess more of 
the shares. Since the family did not want anyone to be able to govern the firm 
by herself or himself, this was an opportunity to give the children some more 
shares, Henry said. At the same time, the children were appointed to the board 
of directors, joined the TMT meetings, and gained greater influence in the firm. 
 
Firm A is among the few firms in its industry of its size in Sweden. The largest 
market shares are held by large multinational corporations that have bought 
other smaller Swedish firms in this industry in recent years. Firm A competes 
on the basis of being a smaller, family-owned firm with Swedish and local 
production, and, not least, of offering high quality. The family aspect is one 
matter highlighted when meeting resellers, and something that the marketing 
manager Jim said that many customers appreciate. He believes that this helps 
sell the products, partly because many other firms in the industry are 
multinational. Most of the customers are locally situated, but some are situated 
farther away. Firm A sells its products to resellers who then distribute them to 
consumers. The sales vary throughout the year, and during the peak periods the 
firm needs to take on extra workers. 

 
Firm A is classified as a small firm in terms of the European Commission’s 
guidelines. Its turnover has been just above SEK 40 million for the last five 
years, and for the five years before that it was just above SEK 20 million. At 
the same time, the number of employees has been just over 30 for the last five 
years, and was just over 20 for the five years before that, showing that the firm 
expanded somewhat five years ago. That it is a smaller firm is illustrated, for 
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example, by the fact that the family members can and do work where it is needed 
in the firm, even though all of them have their own responsibilities. 

Goals 

The family has no growth intentions for the firm, besides slow and controlled 
growth, Andrew, Anna, and Henry said. This is necessary in order to keep pace 
with cost increases, according to Henry. Jim also mentioned slow growth. 
Instead, the focus is on offering high-quality products, according to Molly and 
Anna. Another goal is that the ownership and control should stay within the 
family and that the family should enjoy work and have fun at work, as expressed 
by Andrew, Henry, Anna, and Molly. Both Molly and Anna said that it is 
important to have oversight and control. When talking about the family, Andrew 
said that they all have the same goals, make decisions together, and help one 
another, for example, through knowing something about one another’s areas of 
work. For example, Molly can sometimes help in production if needed. 
According to Molly, the family members are also alike, but she believed that 
you never know what could happen in the next generation. She believed that it 
is probably harder to keep the firm in the family when there are more family 
members involved, but she would like to do so as long as possible. Jim said that 
they all have the same way of thinking. 

 
The different family members, as well as Jim, have a common view of the firm’s 
strategy of growing slowly, and perceive that the most important considerations 
are high quality and keeping the firm under the family’s control. According to 
Henry, some disagreements can arise concerning minor issues, since different 
persons see the business from different perspectives and since they work in 
different areas. For example, Henry notes that the sales department might prefer 
a specific product that is easy to sell, while production might perceive it as 
difficult to produce. Such disagreements are resolved with discussion. 

 
An indication of the importance of family  control can be seen in the fact 
that a potential collaboration with another firm was cancelled, since this other 
firm wanted to buy some shares in Firm A. Another example is that the firm’s 
bank once wanted to have a director on the firm’s board, which was one reason 
why Firm A changed to another bank. 

 
Anna said that it will be Henry’s branch of the family that eventually takes over 
the firm. The persons in mind are Henry’s three children who work in the firm 
today. According to Molly and Andrew, however, no succession plans have 
been formulated. Anna’s children have other occupations and, according to 
Anna, are not interested in working in the firm. Henry and Anna also have other 
siblings, but none of them has been involved in the firm. Two of them, and one 
of their children in turn, have worked in the firm. These two siblings of Anna 
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and Henry have also been co-owners of the firm but were bought out on 
different occasions when they wanted to leave the firm.  

Management 

All six family members who are employed in the firm have their own specific 
areas of responsibility, for example, being CEO or being responsible for 
accounting and production. In principle, all key positions but one are held by 
family members, the exception being Jim. Henry is the front figure of the firm; 
he is also engaged in different ways in the local community and is therefore well 
known in the area. He is the CEO, has some contacts with customers, and also 
sometimes helps in production. Anna is responsible for the firm’s accounting 
and finances. Anna has worked in the firm since finishing her post-secondary 
studies in business administration. Molly is responsible for product accounting 
and some other specific administrative routines. Andrew has, together with the 
third sibling, responsibility for production. Concerning marketing, Jim has 
overall responsibility and visits customers himself. Although Jim is not part of 
the family he almost feels as if he is a family member, he said. In the firm, the 
colleagues also joke about Jim being part of the family. The family also meets 
outside the firm and sometimes discusses firm-related matters then, even though 
they try not to, Henry said. 

Board of directors 

The formal board of directors is not active, holding one board meeting a year as 
required by law. At that meeting, the auditor is present and the annual accounts 
are discussed, said Anna and Henry. The board consists of five family members, 
with Henry’s wife being the family member not included. The TMT consists of 
the same family members plus Jim, who is responsible for the marketing 
department. The firm regularly holds TMT meetings, about every other week, 
said Andrew and Jim. Jim does not participate in all these meetings since his 
job requires that he visit customers, both Henry and Jim said. Jim participates 
in about every other or every third TMT meeting. 

 
The TMT meetings where Jim is not present could be seen as board meetings, 
according to Henry, Andrew, and Anna, since the TMT can then discuss matters 
that are more board related, such as dividends, and more family-related matters. 
What should be discussed at board meetings, such as new investments and 
financial follow-ups, is instead discussed at TMT meetings, according to Henry. 
At the same time, Andrew said that in these meetings they discuss basically the 
same things as in TMT meetings, and on these occasions the TMT meetings 
might very well be actual TMT meetings. When Jim is present, the content of 
the TMT meetings is more focused on the marketing area and, for example, 
dividends are not discussed. Henry stated that every other TMT meeting could 
instead be called a board meeting, which was also indicated by Anna and Molly. 
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The TMT meetings follow an agenda and minutes are taken. Henry has the role 
of chairperson. Henry’s wife is mostly not present at the TMT meetings, and 
Henry and Molly said that she is more of an alternate member and that she thinks 
that the other family members are running the firm in a good way. 

Reward system 

One positive aspect of having family members employed in the firm is that they, 
through occupying key positions, are more motivated to work a lot than are 
other employees, Henry said. The family is flexible in adapting their working 
hours to the firm’s busy seasons, and everyone works a lot when it is needed, 
according to Molly. For example, Andrew told us that during busy seasons he 
can work 50–60 hours a week, and Anna said she works around the same 
number of hours at these times. Jim works a lot then as well, he told us. 

 
Aside from salaries, which Henry said are somewhat under market level for the 
family members, there is also a certain amount of dividend income paid to the 
family to complement the salaries. A high salary is not the most important thing 
for those in key positions, but enjoying work is at least as important, according 
to Molly. Jim said that it is important to feel at home at work. There is the 
opportunity for management to have flexible working hours, Molly, Anna, and 
Jim indicated. Although there is the possibility to take some time off and go on 
vacation when the firm has calmer periods, this is seldom done, Molly, Anna, 
and Andrew indicated. 

Financial structure 

The firm’s debt ratio has varied somewhat over the last 10 years. In the last five 
years it increased from around 40% to almost 70%, and the CEO and other 
family members think it is important to have a high debt ratio. For example, 
Molly believes that they have a good debt ratio that few other firms in the 
industry could reach, and that it indicates that the firm is stable. She also said 
that the family is not willing to risk the firm, but that they would rather protect 
their employees and enjoy work more than possibly achieving a higher rate of 
return. This reflects the family’s view of business and money, as described by 
Molly, i.e. that they are careful with money and that they save before buying 
anything. It can also be seen in the level of dividends, since they are generally 
low compared with what the firm could afford. Molly also told us that the 
auditor thinks that their dividend levels are low. 

 
When Molly started working in the firm, work on product calculations was 
developed, as was the follow-up of sales and the accompanying calculations. 
This means that there is much better control in this area now. Henry told us that 
before, retailers could ask for a lower price for a campaign, and Firm A would 
accept this, despite losing money on every product sold.   
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Auditing 

The auditor and audit firm were changed about 10 years ago, when their old 
auditor retired. The family knew an auditor at another firm, and this person 
became the new auditor. The present auditor knows the whole family and 
participates in the discussions about dividends. Some family members think that 
the dividends should be higher and some that they should be lower. However, 
none of the options are high relative to what the firm could afford, and Molly 
said that the auditor thinks the dividends are too low. The auditor’s view was 
also echoed by Henry. Otherwise, auditing is seen as a matter of security 
concerning the correctness of the firm’s accounting, at the same time as the 
auditor informs the family about changes in regulation, Anna said.  

Bank 

Firm A switched banks around 15 years ago. Sales had declined for a year or 
two at a time when other firms in the industry were also having problems. The 
former bank then demanded to have a representative on the board of Firm A, 
according to Henry, probably to make sure that Firm A did not get into the same 
problems as experienced by other firms. Henry could not accept this, he said, 
and that was one of the factors leading to the change of banks. 
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Appendix 6: Case description, Firm B 
Performance of the case study 

In Firm B, six interviews lasting between 1 and 2 hours were performed. The 
interviewees occupied several roles within the firm and their characteristics are 
presented in Table 3. 
 

Respondent Logan Oliver Martin Audrey Chris David Total 

Owner   X           

Ownership 
share   100%           

Family 
member   X X         

Generation   3 4         

Board 
member X X X X       

Chairperson   X           

CEO X             

Manager X     X X X   

Employee X X X X X X   

Interview 
length 2 h 2 h 1h 15 min 1 h 1 h 30 min 1h 15 min 9 h 

 

Table 3. Respondents, Firm B. 

Firm and family characteristics  

Firm B is just over 100 years old and was founded in the early 20th century by 
the current owner’s grandfather. Oliver, who now owns 100% of the firm, is 
therefore in the third generation. Though not involved in the daily management 
of the firm, he is engaged at the strategic level and as chairperson of the board. 
He is at the same time engaged in several side projects related to the business 
of Firm B. Oliver’s family consists of his wife, a daughter, and a son, Martin, 
who works in the firm. Both Martin and his sister (who was not among the 
respondents) are also alternate board members. When the case studies were 
performed, the sister was studying at university. Martin started working in the 
firm after finishing his university studies, and his job assignment is in line with 
his area of study. The person responsible for this area before Martin had recently 
been assigned extended responsibilities in another area, so there was a need for 
Martin’s competence in Firm B at that time. Previously, both children had 
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worked in Firm B on summer holidays. Otherwise, no other family members 
are engaged in the firm. 

 
Firm B is mainly active in retail, and its sales are mainly conducted in the firm’s 
own shops. Firm B sells both to retailers and directly to private households, with 
each segment representing about half of the turnover. Its market is local, but the 
firm is part of a bigger collaboration consisting of privately owned shops all 
over the country. In recent years, competition in the industry has increased, with 
large multinational chains having established themselves in Sweden. At the 
same time, there are also several low-price chains in the industry. The concept 
of Firm B is to offer service, high quality, knowledge, and security, to carry 
both brand-name articles and articles in different price classes, and to have 
locally located shops. Several years ago, Firm B opened a new shop in the same 
region. For the professional sector, personal contact is important, said Chris, 
who is the marketing director. The product segment with the lowest price is not 
offered by Firm B, since they need a certain margin to offer good service to 
their customers. At the same time, they are aware that the customer is not willing 
to pay an unlimited price for this service. The CEO, Logan, believes that the 
consumer side might suffer due to the establishment of the multinational chains, 
but he does not think that the professional side will. At the same time, one of 
Firm B’s side projects under development is intended to become a third 
cornerstone of the business. 

 
Firm B’s main business has continued throughout the firm’s existence, at the 
same time as other side businesses have been started as well as closed. Both the 
present and previous owner have been busy with side projects related to the core 
business. According to Oliver, this is due to an entrepreneurial vein in the family 
that manifests itself in these projects. He thinks that it is fun to run these 
projects, and an additional incentive is to make as much money as possible 
running them. Since Oliver is not running the core business of Firm B, he is not 
the CEO. Logan is the second CEO in Firm B not belonging to the owner family. 
Logan has worked in the firm for decades. He is from the local area, has relatives 
who worked in Firm B, and he also played there as a child. He therefore knows 
the firm well, and the firm knows him well. The CEO before Logan was also 
external to the family, and started working there in the 1970s. However, since 
the 1960s, the person responsible for the daily operations of the firm has been 
someone other than the main owner. Oliver took over the firm 30 years ago, and 
his father also had an external CEO. 

 
In the early 21st century, Firm B’s turnover increased from SEK 150 million to 
SEK 250 million. The financial crisis of 2008 affected the firm, and the turnover 
decreased by 10%. It has now almost returned to the levels before the financial 
crisis, but this has taken several years. Logan said that the industry has basically 
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been in crisis since 2008. Over the last 10 years, the number of employees has 
been fairly constant at around 100. Approximately 10% of the total employees 
are casual, and the firm uses them to increase its flexibility in handling business 
fluctuations. After the financial crisis, both the return on assets and the return 
on equity decreased.  

Goals 

Oliver told us that venture investors have been interested in the firm over the 
years. However, he also told us that he enjoys working in the firm and would 
not know what to do with the money a potential sale of the firm could realize. 
Oliver said that he does not want the firm to expand, but rather would like to 
have a strong firm of the current size (in terms of staff), since a bigger firm 
would become too bureaucratic. This was also stressed by Audrey, financial 
accountant and human resources manager. Today, with the current firm size, 
she said she knows all the employees, and this would be hard if the firm had 
more employees. Audrey said that since it is a family firm, there is the 
possibility to take greater responsibility for the firm’s employees. Martin also 
said that one goal is that the employees should enjoy working in the firm. At 
the same time, one employee we met said that there is a goal to increase the 
turnover somewhat, but using the same number of staff as currently, which is 
dimensioned for a higher turnover.  

 
Over the last 10 years, the debt ratio has averaged slightly over 60%. According 
to Martin, a high debt ratio is sound, and Oliver said that it is good and helps 
him sleep well at night. Relatedly, the family’s philosophy is to save before 
buying anything. In addition, Martin told us that there is a philosophy of 
frugality in the region where the firm is situated. A long-term perspective is also 
stressed, as well as the fact that the core business of Firm B is not for sale. Some 
of the side projects, however, were sold off when they achieved good 
performance. Oliver also stressed that the firm is part of his identity. 

 
Concerning the next generation, i.e. Martin and his sister, Oliver said that they 
sometimes sit down and talk about the business from both Oliver’s and their 
perspective. At the same time, Oliver believes that the decision to include the 
children as alternate directors on the board was made partly to introduce them 
to the firm and to get them engaged in it. Martin told us that they are there to 
listen and learn. Both Martin and Oliver said that Oliver is not pushing the 
children to become involved in the firm, but rather thinks that they themselves 
should choose what they would like to do. Now that Martin is working in the 
firm, he and Oliver also discuss firm-related questions outside work, when they 
meet in private. 
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The hope that the firm will stay within the family was also articulated by Audrey 
and Logan during the interviews. Regarding this, they participated in the 
discussions when Martin was about to start working in the firm. Both Audrey 
and Logan had conversations with Martin about this, they said, in which Logan 
expressed his wish for Martin to start working in the firm. Logan said that he 
also hopes that Martin’s sister will want to start working in the firm after 
finishing her education. According to Martin, the TMT and employees have 
articulated some expectations concerning whether the firm will stay in the 
family; at the same time, the family has not expressed such expectations, he 
said. Martin further said that both the employees and TMT probably see a risk 
of big changes if the firm does not stay in the family; the same concern was also 
expressed by Logan. 

Management 

The TMT now consists of Audrey and Logan after two former members stopped 
working at the firm. At the same time, other persons in leading positions 
participate in the TMT meetings when subjects related to their areas of 
responsibility are discussed. Sometimes Oliver and Martin participate. Other 
persons in what one could call leading positions, such as the purchasing and 
sales managers, are not part of the TMT. The intention is to expand the TMT 
again, but this has not been done yet. Both Audrey and Logan have worked 
many years in the firm and have advanced over the years. Their view of the firm 
reflects a spirit that the employees are important, service is important, and that 
it is desirable that the firm remain within the family. In addition to the TMT 
meetings, meetings take place in other groupings concerning more specific 
questions, for example, marketing. 

Board of directors 

The board consists of the owner of Firm B, Oliver, also the chairperson of the 
board, Logan, the CEO, Audrey, responsible for financial accounting and 
human resource management, and two external members. One of the external 
board members, who knows the family, was elected due to a specific 
competence that Oliver saw a need for. When talking about the other external 
board member, Oliver mentioned another specific competence. According to 
Audrey, the external board members are on the board to provide perspectives 
on the firm different from those of the other board members. In addition, 
Oliver’s two children are deputy directors, and so is the former sales manager. 
Martin, who works in the firm, usually attends the board meetings. As Oliver 
said, Audrey believes that Martin’s and his sister’s election as deputy directors 
was meant to get them engaged in the firm. While Martin has said that he and 
his sister were elected in order to listen and learn, Martin also presents matters 
related to his job assignments and forwards business input during board 
meetings. We were told that Oliver puts forward ideas during the board 
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meetings and that the other directors express their viewpoints and opinions. 
Depending on their positions in the firm, they may also discuss limits, for 
example, on what can be done from an economic point of view. 

 
After the interviews at Firm B, another external board member was elected. 
During the interview, Oliver told us that electing this person was his ambition.  

 
As the firm’s CEO, Logan is the reporting party during the board meetings, 
when he reports and defends what has taken place in the firm since the previous 
meeting was held. He also is given tasks to perform by the board. There is an 
agenda for the board meetings, and Logan sends out his report beforehand. The 
questions to be discussed at the board meetings are not discussed in advance 
between, for example, Oliver and Logan, because Logan believes that then there 
would be no point in having a board. The purpose of the board, he said, is to get 
input from the external board members.  

 
Concerning the roles of the owner, CEO, and TMT, we were told that there is 
clarity in the role distribution among all persons and organs. Logan said that the 
CEO and owner have agreed on which channels the owner can use so as not to 
send mixed signals in the organization. We were also told that there are no 
potential problems between the board and the TMT, since Audrey is part of the 
board and the TMT, and Logan, the other TMT member, is part of the board in 
his role as CEO. This role overlap is good, according to Oliver. 

 
Most of the side projects are placed in individual firms, Audrey said, and Oliver 
handles them alone. Logan said that Oliver is the one running the side projects. 
Logan also said that the division between himself, the CEO who runs the core 
business, and Oliver, who runs the side projects, is working well. 

Reward system 

Oliver told us that the casual staff hiring was reduced somewhat during the last 
financial crisis. However, the permanent staff members were kept since those 
next in line were considered promising and the TMT did not want to lose them 
in view of future retirements. This meant that there were too many employees 
at a time when sales were not increasing as hoped. The casual workers hired 
gave some flexibility, but the permanent staff workers were not laid off since 
there was a risk of losing them to other jobs and they would be needed again. 
The employees usually get an annual bonus at the end of the year, based on the 
firm’s financial performance. When the financial performance was poor, the 
bonus was cancelled and Oliver did not take any dividend. Some employees 
were temporarily repositioned in order to retain them when times were bad, 
since the firm wanted to keep the employees with certain competences until 
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times improved. In addition, Logan said that the firm is an important income 
source for families in the local area, since it has quite a number of employees.  

 
Both sick leave and employee turnover are low, and Audrey believes that the 
employees like working for Firm B. She also said that the firm takes 
responsibility for its employees, for example, through keeping them on despite 
redundancy. Also, Martin mentioned that the TMT cares greatly about the 
employees. When it comes to wage levels, Audrey considers them competitive, 
and she has made some comparisons outside the firm, she said. Other employees 
in leading positions, however, perceived the wage levels as somewhat lower at 
Firm B than for corresponding jobs in other firms. 

 
Firm B has several employees in leading positions who do not have university 
educations, but have instead advanced during their years employed in the firm. 
The attitude that engaged employees should have the opportunity to gain more 
responsibility and develop in the firm remains at Firm B, Logan said. There is 
also a preference for internal recruitment for positions when possible. 

Sponsorship 

Firm B sponsors local associations with youth activities. According to the owner 
Oliver, the firm wants something back, i.e. they sponsor with marketing 
intentions. At the same time, Oliver is to some extent engaged in the 
surrounding society, stressing that the reason for this is social responsibility, 
while it can also provide networking opportunities. Concerning sponsorship, 
Logan believes that one reason for supporting the youth activities is that they 
are important for society; another stated reason is that those asking for 
sponsorship might be customers of Firm B, and refusing could affect the 
relationship negatively. The last argument Logan made is that the firm should 
also gain something from sponsorship.  

Financial structure 

The owner has taken dividends in all of the last 10 years, with one exception. 
The same year that the employees’ bonus was cancelled, he decided not to take 
any dividend. If there was no money for bonuses, there was no money for 
dividends, he thought. According to Oliver, some of the dividend comes from 
the sales of his side projects. His philosophy is to have a balance of capital in 
the firm versus private capital, and he said that it feels safe to have a high debt 
ratio. The family’s view is also to save first, and then buy. This is reflected in 
the debt ratio of the firm, which over the last 10 years has averaged slightly over 
60%. The level has varied somewhat, never being under 40% and some years 
reaching almost 80%. According to Logan, this helps the firm get good prices 
from suppliers, since they are perceived as a safe company. In addition, the view 
of money is reflected in the fact that the firm does not lease anything and is 
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cautious about borrowing money. In the core business, the firm has no long-
term liabilities. 

 
Since the financial crisis of 2008, the return on equity has been modest, but 
always positive. The firm’s financial performance since the financial crisis has 
been worse than the owner and TMT had hoped for. The turnover has kept up 
despite the crisis, however, but has not increased. At the time when the crisis 
began, Firm B opened a new store, which caused increased personnel costs. In 
addition, Oliver’s side projects contribute to the firm’s capital, since they are 
sold off after he has developed them. 

Auditing 

The work of the auditor is seen solely as auditing in order to fulfil the legal 
requirement. Some advice regarding minor questions is given by the auditor, 
but other persons at the audit firm assist with other financial advice. 

Bank 

The firm has used the same local bank since it was founded. Today the firm also 
uses another bank as a complement; this lets the banks compete for the business 
of the firm, which uses them as benchmarks against each other. 
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Appendix 7: Case description, Firm C 
Performance of the case study 

In Firm C, seven interviews lasting between 30 minutes and 2 hours and 30 
minutes were performed. The interviewees occupied several roles within the 
firm and their characteristics are presented in Table 4. 
 

Respondent Eve Harry James Aaron Catherine Luke Charlie Total 

Owner X X X X X       

Ownership 
share 13% 13% 25% 

49% with 
wife 

49% with 
husband       

Family 
member X X X X X       

Generation 2 2 2 1 1       
Board 
member X X X X X X     

Chairperson       X         

CEO   X             

Manager X X X     X     

Employee X X X       X   
Interview 
length 

2 h 30 
min 1 h 

1 h 45 
min 

1 h 15 
min 30 min 

45 
min 30 min 

8 h 15 
min 

 

Table 4. Respondents, Firm C. 

Firm and family characteristics  

Firm C is about 40 years old and is currently run by the second generation, 
which consists of Eve and James, who are siblings, and Eve’s husband Harry. 
The firm is 100% owned by the family, and the founding generation comprising 
Aaron and Catherine, husband and wife, still own some of the shares, while the 
second generation jointly owns a majority. The intention behind this structure 
is that the second generation should have the decision rights over the firm, while 
not having to buy out their parents entirely. 

 
Firm C’s business concerns the manufacturing and assembly of bulky products. 
The manufacturing time varies between several weeks and several months, 
depending on the complexity of the specific product. The products are mainly 
sold through retailers and are manufactured when customer orders are received. 
However, retailers have started to offer standardized products in Firm C’s area, 
which is why Firm C is now focusing on customized products and flexibility. 
The market is quite regional, but the firm occasionally also sells its products to 
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customers situated farther away. For Firm C, it is no problem to sell to 
customers not situated in its region, but the customers often want to have 
proximity to the firm. Firm C also has a sales office in Stockholm. The firm 
does not seem to engage in marketing to any large extent, but the retailers and 
customers instead come to know of the company. Personal contacts with 
retailers are important, Harry indicated. 

 
Concerning firm size, over the last 10 years the turnover has fluctuated between 
approximately SEK 90 million and SEK 130 million, depending on the position 
in the business cycle. Over the same period, the number of employees has varied 
between approximately 50 and 70 persons. Firm C is therefore a medium-sized 
firm according to the limits set by the European Commission. Since Firm C was 
founded, there have been several expansions due to growth, and it has developed 
to today’s size from initially being a one-man enterprise. 

 
When the firm was founded it was a breakaway from another firm in the same 
industry. Aaron started his own firm due to different views of the ownership 
situation in the firm where he was previously working. He left this firm and 
started his own in the garage at home, and also brought with him several 
colleagues from his former employer. According to Eve and Harry, Aaron is an 
entrepreneur. He has worked in several different areas in the firm and has 
successfully expanded it during his time there.  

 
Concerning the family’s presence in the firm, the second generation has been 
working in Firm C for many years. They, being Eve, James, and Eve’s husband 
Harry, have key positions and together they run the business. James’ son has 
also been working in the firm for a few years, so the third generation is also now 
active in the firm. Eve, James, and Harry are also board members. 

 
James has other children who are not involved in the firm. The children of Eve 
and Harry are not involved either. Eve and James have a sister, but neither she 
nor her family is engaged in the firm. 

 
James used to have another job for many years, but concurrently worked part 
time for Firm C; his intention was never to work full time at Firm C, but 
eventually that was the case. Eve started working in the firm after finishing her 
education. Eventually, Harry also started working in the firm, on Aaron’s 
initiative. In addition, other family members have previously been engaged. 
This did not work very well, however, partly because they had different 
personalities, and partly because they had different ideas about where the firm 
was heading and how it should be run. This led to a dramatic generational 
transfer about 15 years ago, when the present constellation of ownership and 
management emerged.  
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After the generational transfer, it seemed as though Aaron had let go of the firm 
somewhat, but not entirely, which created ambiguity in the organization. Today 
Aaron is still somewhat active. Aside from being an owner and chairperson of 
the board, he is sometimes present at the firm to help with various things. 
Catherine is also an owner, but is not engaged in the firm despite being an 
alternate board member. She is not present at board meetings but lets the second 
generation run the firm. 

Goals 

Concerning the long-term goals for the firm, there had earlier been consensus 
about not letting the firm transfer to the third generation. Eve said that their 
children should not risk going through the kind of generational transfer that the 
second generation did. That decision has begun to falter, however. One person 
in the third generation is now active in the firm, and he was hired on his own 
initiative. Eve said that maybe they should give the third generation a chance to 
take over the firm if they would like to. Harry and James are talking about 
selling the firm eventually, or being part of a larger constellation. The intention 
to keep the firm in the family is thus not clear. Also, Aaron sees difficulties in 
letting the third generation take over the firm, since they are more persons in 
the cousin generation at the same time as the grandchildren currently have other 
jobs, except the one working at Firm C. Aaron, however, is letting the second 
generation decide on this. 

 
Concerning the business orientation, the three persons in the second generation 
agree on where the business should head. Most of the time, their views of how 
to get there are also the same, Eve told us. Otherwise, they discuss matters until 
they reach consensus. As a result of the retailers’ manufacturing of standardized 
products in the same area, Firm C is focusing on a more flexible and customized 
range of products.  

Management 

The management of Firm C consists of the second generation, i.e. Eve, Harry, 
and James. The impression is that many decisions are made collectively 
between the three of them, and Eve told us that they collaborate really well. 
They work in and are responsible for three different areas in the firm, and have 
decision rights concerning their own areas. However, they always discuss and 
reach consensus concerning what should be done. Harry is the CEO, but all 
three of them discuss matters and make decisions, Harry said. After the 
generational transfer, Harry, who married into the family, became the CEO. 
None of Aaron’s children wanted to be the CEO. Basically Eve, James, and 
Aaron then appointed Harry to be CEO, since they thought he was the one who 
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could be the most neutral at that moment, James told us, and Eve and Harry 
agreed. 
 
Aside from Eve, James, and Harry, Luke, who has worked at the firm since the 
start of his working life, is a key person in the firm in his role as construction 
manager. 

 
One day every other week, there is a meeting with persons in key positions as 
well as with employees having different responsibilities in the firm, who act as 
team leaders. The meetings are mainly held by Eve, together with Harry and 
James. During these meetings, the status of production is reviewed. The material 
to be dealt with in the meetings has become better prepared in recent years, and 
the meetings are also followed up better now. This happened at the same time 
as the board work started to be changed. 

Board of directors 

The board has five members, four of whom belong to the family. The family 
members are Eve, Harry, James, and Aaron. Luke, the construction manager, is 
not part of the family. There is also one deputy board member, Aaron’s wife 
Catherine. The board composition has been the same for the last 15 years, since 
the present ownership and management structure emerged. 

 
The board formerly had one meeting a year, Eve told us. The decisions made 
there were not followed up and there was a lack of long-term strategic work, 
she added. What perhaps should have been discussed at board meetings was 
instead discussed more informally between the three persons in the second 
generation. Before something was implemented, it was checked with the 
chairperson of the board, i.e. the founder of the firm. In that way, the strategic 
work was more informal and ad hoc, and decisions were made when something 
occurred. The long-term strategic work was almost nonexistent, even outside 
the board, and the board members looked only about one year ahead. Since Eve 
participated in training on board operations, the board work has started to 
become more active, formalized, and regular. There are more board meetings 
every year, the board agenda material is better prepared, and the follow-up is 
more thorough. The intention is to continue to follow up the board work and 
revise it if needed. Eve also reflected on the possibility of selecting an external 
board member and changing the chairperson of the board. The board is seen as 
a good arena for strategic work, since a more formal board structure has meant 
that the work is really done and followed up; previously, it was done every now 
and then as needed, if it was done at all. 

 
Through the board meetings, Aaron gets information about what is taking place 
in the firm, he indicated. In that way, the second generation checks their ideas 
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and thoughts with him, Eve said. Aaron said that he usually has no objections 
concerning how the second generation is running the business. Aaron’s main 
role in the board is as the firm’s founder, James said. He is also the chairperson 
of the board. Eve is the one who makes sure there is agenda material for the 
meetings and prepares it, and she also chairs the meetings. 

Reward system 

Many employees have worked a long time in the firm, and the employee 
turnover is low, Eve and Charlie told us. Charlie also believes that Firm C is 
taking good care of its employees. During the financial crisis in the 1990s, the 
firm had some difficult years, but wanted to and did retain most of its 
employees, though it ultimately had to let some go, said Aaron. The stated 
reason for keeping the employees was that it is hard to find competent 
employees. The same situation appeared in the latest financial crisis, when some 
employees were let go even though management tried to postpone doing so, Eve 
told us. One reason for retaining the employees was not to lose competence, she 
said, but Eve also told us that they see the employees as their family. Even 
though some employees were let go during the last financial crisis, Eve said that 
Firm C has high personnel costs compared with other firms in the industry. In 
bad times the employees are engaged in other tasks, such as maintaining the 
property.  

Financial structure 

When the second generation took over the firm, their financial compensation 
was adapted to the firm’s capacity. This situation later changed, and today they 
have market-oriented compensation levels. To cope with the relatively high 
personnel costs as a consequence of retaining employees since the last financial 
crisis, management is trying to keep other costs down. For example, they have 
lowered their own salaries and not taken any dividends. This has happened 
before in the firm’s history, when, during the financial crisis in the 1990s, Aaron 
took barely any salary for the sake of the firm. 

 
The firm’s debt ratio is approximately 30% and has been for the last five years; 
earlier, it was lower than that. There have been dividend payouts in certain 
years, but not in recent years. 

Auditing 

The role of the auditor is mainly described as checking the accounting, while 
some advice is also given concerning, for example, tax and accounting 
questions. 
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Bank 

When the generational transfer was made the firm also changed banks. This was 
done because the new management did not think that the old bank that Firm C 
had used since its founding was listening to them. The collaboration with the 
new bank was not completely satisfactory either, which is why there was 
another change of bank. The management is happy with this third bank and they 
collaborate well. Some members of management also use this bank privately. 
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Appendix 8: Case description, Firm D 

Performance of the case study 

In Firm D, nine interviews lasting between 1 and 2 hours were performed. The 
interviewees occupied several roles within the firm and their characteristics are 
presented in Table 5. 
 

Respondent Parker John Matthew Ivy Max 

Owner X X X     

Ownership share 20% 20% 20%     

Family member X X X X X 

Generation 2 2 2 3 3 

Board member X X X     

Chairperson           

CEO X         

Manager X X X   X 

Employee X X X X X 

Interview length 2 h 2 h 1 h 15 min 1 h 30 min 2 h 
 

Respondent Adam Robin Anthony Simon Total 

Owner           

Ownership share           

Family member           

Generation           

Board member   X X     

Chairperson   X       

CEO           

Manager X     X   

Employee X     X   

Interview length 1 h 30 min 2 h 1 h 15 min 1 h 14 h 30 min 
 

Table 5. Respondents, Firm D. 

Firm and family characteristics  

Firm D is between 40 and 50 years old and has three main branches. The largest 
one is in the construction industry and the second largest one sells products 
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related to the construction industry. The third branch is related to the other two, 
but smaller in terms of number of employees. With all its three branches, Firm 
D provides consumers and firms with construction services and other related 
products. Sales and services are performed in the area where the firm was 
founded as well as where the firm’s subsidiaries are situated. Besides that, the 
firm is engaged in various side projects. 

 
Today the firm is run by the three brothers Parker, John, and Matthew; it was 
founded by their parents. The brothers have no other siblings, and own 20% of 
the shares each. The founding generation, their parents, also own 20% each. 

 
The founding generation is active in the firm through being board members and 
visiting the firm every now and then. They also organize activities for retired 
employees and congratulate employees on birthdays. According to Anthony, 
the owners’ attention to these things is greatly valued. Aside from this, the 
founders no longer take any part in the daily business operations. 

 
The three brothers Parker, John, and Matthew have different areas of 
responsibility within the firm, and have until recently had responsibility for one 
branch each. Parker’s role is now only that of CEO, and employed persons now 
have responsibility for his branch. Matthew is still active in his branch, but now 
shares his responsibility with Max and another person. John runs the third and 
smallest branch. Hence, the brothers are still active in each of the three branches. 
The brothers are quite different: Matthew believes that this is good for the 
working climate, and John also said that this division of responsibilities ensures 
that there are no conflicts between the brothers. According to Matthew, they 
have different approaches, with Parker having strong drive while Matthew 
himself is the careful strategist. 

 
Matthew believes that he was brought up within the firm, since he worked there 
in the summers when he was young, getting to meet customers and suppliers. 
However, he felt no pressure to start working there. He had another job after 
finishing his education before starting to work at Firm D. For him, starting work 
at Firm D was meant to be a transitional period in his working life. According 
to him, none of the brothers was trained to take over the firm from their parents, 
but all of them nevertheless ended up in the firm. John also told us that he felt 
no pressure to start working in the firm. He said that when he was younger the 
firm was smaller and had only one branch with about 10 employees. He started 
at the firm at the same time as the branch he is now responsible for was started, 
but he had also worked in the firm in the summers before that time. 

 
Parker’s wife is involved in the firm through running one of the small side 
projects. Their two children, Ivy and Max, have both worked in the firm for a 
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few years. Ivy works in administration at several of the firm’s locations. She 
had no intention to start working in the firm, but still ended up there a few years 
ago when she wanted to change jobs and Firm D needed to hire someone. 
Gradually her work tasks at the firm have expanded. During her youth, she 
worked in the firm in the summers and helped out on various occasions. Max is 
a salesperson and is responsible for coordination between some of the firm’s 
locations. He started working full time in the firm after finishing his education, 
even though he had previously intended not to. He had previously worked in the 
firm in the summers in many different positions, but told us he did not feel any 
pressure from his father to start working there. Ivy also said that she did not feel 
any pressure to start working in the family firm, but rather the opposite, feeling 
that she should do something else if she wanted to. Max told us that after having 
worked full time at Firm D for a few years he really started to enjoy his job and 
see it as engaging. Today he is part of the TMT. Max has also taken some 
courses in leadership and board work, and one in family business. Parker told 
us that his children Ivy and Max have helped with various tasks in the firm since 
they were children. Concerning John’s family, his son is working in the daily 
business of the firm, while the daughter worked there for a few years. John’s 
wife works in Firm D’s administration. Matthew’s wife and children are not 
involved in the firm. All in all, several family members, representing three 
generations, are present in Firm D. 

 
Since it was founded, the firm has grown a lot in terms of business branches, 
locations, and turnover. In the last 10 years the turnover has tripled, from about 
SEK 150 million to SEK 450 million. At the same time, the number of 
employees has also tripled, from about 150 to 450. The balance sheet total 
almost quintupled during the same period, from about SEK 40 million to almost 
SEK 180 million. At the time the interviews were conducted, Firm D was a 
large firm according to the European Commission’s criteria, having more than 
250 employees while its turnover was at the threshold between a medium-sized 
and large firm. Concerning the return on assets, it has varied somewhat over the 
last 10 years: at its height it was almost 20% six to seven years ago, and at its 
lowest it has been negative or just a few per cent over the last five years. The 
mean return on assets is 6–7%, raised to a higher level six to eight years ago. 
The return on equity has varied considerably, ranging from negative to over 
80%, with the mean for the last 10 years being about 25%. Over the last 10 years 
the debt ratio has varied between 10 and 30%, with a mean of approximately 
20%. 

 
Over the last 10 years, the firm has expanded geographically through increasing 
its number of locations. In addition, the business at the location where the firm 
was founded has also been expanded during this period. According to Anthony, 
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the expansion started some 15 years ago when the construction industry branch 
was expanded geographically. 

Goals 

Parker told us that there is an ambition to expand the construction and sales 
branches to more locations. He said that he is probably the one brother who is 
urging expansion. Matthew also talked about continued expansion for Firm D, 
and mentioned new locations. Max also said that there is a goal to expand to 
more locations. According to Adam, the growth ambitions are associated with 
the brothers’ personalities, and Parker often gets inquiries about projects since 
he has a large network.  

 
The three brothers have different views of many things, said Parker, but when 
a decision is about to be made, they always make sure to agree and be united. 
This is something that Adam said as well, i.e. that the brothers do not always 
agree from the beginning, but quickly agree when it is time to make decisions. 
The one who gets his way most often is Parker, said Adam. Unity among the 
brothers was also mentioned by Anthony. Parker said that they do not interfere 
in each other’s areas of responsibility, but let each take care of their own areas. 
At the same time, they discuss the plans for the firm together. Since their parents 
are on the board of directors and own slightly less than half of the shares, Parker 
believes that the five family members should always agree. He also said that the 
board should agree. The parents have their views, Parker said, but they let the 
children run the firm. John said that it has happened that the brothers did not 
agree in the boardroom, but on exiting the meeting they reached agreement: 
they do this to strengthen the decisions made and not show outwards disunity. 

 
There is an explicit financial goal, said Parker, of having a profit of a certain 
percentage of the turnover. There is also a goal that the firm should be able to 
survive to the next generation, he said. At the same time, Matthew said that it is 
not impossible that external owners might join the firm. John said that the future 
ownership situation has yet to be determined, but that there are thoughts of the 
next generation taking over the firm; at the same time, he could imagine selling 
the firm. He mentioned that that firm is now so large and complex that a 
generational transfer would not be easy and, moreover, the next generation 
consists of more people than the present one. John said that he thinks it will be 
hard to transfer the firm to the next generation. Max believes that there could 
be a future in continuing as a family firm, but that there is no explicit plan for 
this. 

 
Anthony’s impression is that the thought is to sell the firm at an appropriate 
time, while Adam said that it was possible that some key persons in the firm 
might become joint owners. Adam also said that there are no explicit plans for 
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this. Robin’s goals for the upcoming years are to make the firm more focused 
and better structured. He talked about further expansion through takeovers of 
other firms, within the core business area, and continued geographical 
expansion. 

 
The expansion, concerning both the localization of the geographical expansion 
and the expansion of the range of products, is partly due to the brothers 
exploiting opportunities that happen to appear – it is hard for them not to make 
use of them. Max told us that those opportunities come all the time, largely 
thanks to Parker’s network, and that the projects actually being carried out 
represent a few of these realized opportunities. 

 
Max said that the multiple expansions have resulted in the firm now 
experiencing “growing pains” as the organization has not kept up with the pace 
of growth. In another context, Max said that the firm is a complex organization, 
though there is still an ambition to grow more. Recent years’ expansion has led 
to the hiring of a new CFO, Adam. The person who was previously responsible 
for the accounting did not have time to do both this and to be personnel manager, 
Anthony told us. In addition, a controller position has recently been created, 
since the CFO, according to Anthony, does not have time to do everything when 
the firm is this large. Anthony believes that the control function had not kept up 
with the firm’s expansion, and that this is an important matter for the firm to 
focus on right now. Adam, the CFO, said that this was the reason they hired the 
controller several years ago, since more reporting and control were needed due 
to the last 10 years’ expansion. Adam has a background in auditing. He was 
initially the accounting manager; then this position was transformed into that of 
CFO, and that part-time position has since become three positions: CFO, 
accounting manager, and controller, Adam confirmed. John thought that the 
firm has become too large, and that they now do not have control of everything. 
He does not think that they should expand more at the moment, but instead gain 
control over the business. 

Management 

The TMT in Firm D consists of representatives of the firm’s different areas, 
specifically, approximately 10 persons in key positions. Some of these persons 
are the three brothers, simultaneously representing the CEO position, the 
owners, and responsibilities for the different branches. The CFO, personnel 
manager, and purchasing manager are also part of the TMT. Matthew said that 
they have a good TMT and that they try to separate the board, TMT, and 
operational work. While the board work is more future oriented and strategic, it 
also works on follow-up. The TMT, on the other hand, is more oriented towards 
the daily business operations, which, according to Max, mostly concern the 
future, ideas and proposals, and, to a small extent, the present situation. Adam 
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believes that the board treats more general questions related to the firm’s long-
term strategy. He also said that there can be confusion between the board’s roles 
and the TMT’s roles, since several persons are part of both organs. One example 
is that the board might start discussing matters that should not be discussed by 
them. Adam can push the TMT to discuss the right questions: he thinks that he 
was assigned the task of leading the TMT because he will be able to structure 
it.  

 
There are also several documents that are processed by both the TMT and the 
board, Matthew said. He told us that Adam, the CFO, is the one synchronizing 
the meeting agendas so that these matters are discussed by both the TMT and 
the board. Adam is also the one taking minutes at the board meetings. In 
addition, Adam acts as chairperson at the TMT meetings according to Max, 
John, and Adam himself, while Simon is the one taking minutes. 

 
According to Adam, the TMT holds eight or nine meetings a year, some of 
which last for several days. According to Adam, there are many matters to 
discuss during the TMT meetings, since the firm has several different branches 
that nevertheless are integrated. According to John, the brothers do not decide 
on anything before the TMT meetings, as insight into the other branches is 
gained at these meetings. At the same time, he said that they have to trust that 
the other brothers and other persons working in the different branches know 
their areas of responsibility. 

Board of directors 

The board consists of the three brothers, their parents, and two external 
directors. The external directors are Robin, who is the chairperson, and 
Anthony. They are also looking for an additional external director, said John 
and others. Robin had earlier occupied different key positions in a large 
corporate group, in several of its firms. He was asked to be a board member 
through Anthony. According to Anthony, Robin keeps order on the board. 
Parker, Matthew, and Adam said that it is good to have an external chairperson 
in order to have discipline in the board, since many of the board members belong 
to the family. Adam also said that Robin makes demands regarding what should 
be reported and what information should be retrieved, which he said is good. 
According to Parker, Robin requires some key figures, which Parker thinks is 
somewhat tiresome but at the same time beneficial. 

 
Parker believes that he and his brothers are primarily entrepreneurs and might 
not care that much about the key figures, although they of course would like the 
firm to generate profit. Robin also mentioned that Parker is primarily an 
entrepreneur and does not focus that much on structure. John told us that when 
Robin was elected to the board, before becoming the chairperson, the meetings 
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became better structured and the directors had to be better prepared than before. 
This was initially tough, but good and helpful, said John. According to Robin it 
was after he was selected for the board that the financial function in the firm 
was extended, since he noticed that the part-time employee then handling that 
function was inadequate. To retrieve key figures and the like, a controller has 
also been hired in recent years. Robin also told us that he contributed to Parker’s 
current sole position of CEO, and that employees are now responsible for the 
branch Parker had previously led. Robin emphasized the need for a governance 
structure, which is something that still needs development in the firm. He said 
that today the board functions as a board, but it was not that way when he was 
selected to be a board member. Among other things, the brothers used to make 
some decisions “on the fly”. Robin thinks that they now have to focus on the 
core business and make it profitable. 

 
Anthony, the other external board member, has known the family for 30 years 
and is also the financial advisor for both the firm’s and the family’s finances. 
Anthony’s engagement in the firm started as auditor, though he told us that he 
later stopped working in that capacity. He then started to work as a tax 
consultant and financial advisor for Firm D, he said. Anthony said that he 
sometimes plays the role of mediator between family members, and that family 
members ask him to talk to the another party to present information. Parker told 
us that they are looking for a third external director with knowledge of the 
construction industry in order to expand their network. Another benefit of 
having a board with capable directors that Parker mentioned is that it facilitates 
discussion with the bank. Matthew mentioned that a good chairperson has value 
when looking for financiers. 

 
In addition to the regular board members, Adam has been co-opted to the board 
and takes minutes, and during the meetings he reports on his role as CFO. In 
addition, he said that he participates in discussions in certain areas in his role as 
CFO, even though he is not formally a board member. 

 
The presence of the founding generation on the board means that they can keep 
somewhat informed about the business and put forward their viewpoints and 
comments, said Matthew. According to Adam, the board meetings are partly 
intended to provide the founding generation with information. Robin also 
indicated that their presence is mostly meant to keep them updated about the 
business. According to John, though they might not contribute that much any 
more, they participate in discussions and decisions. 

 
Parker said that he and his brothers can discuss things they would like to do 
before the board meetings and in that way reach agreement on matters that they 
then present to the board. John told us that the brothers occasionally have short 
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meetings to discuss things, and that they also travel together once a year and 
hold discussions. If there are sensitive issues between the brothers, they may 
discuss them before the board meetings, said Robin. In a specific case Parker 
talked about, the board and the brothers had the same view, and the project was 
initiated. Anthony’s impression is that the important decisions are made at board 
meetings in the sense that the family has not decided beforehand but then 
presents what has been decided to the board. In one case, the brothers made a 
decision about a strategic change without going through the board or TMT. 
Robin, the chairperson, was one of the persons reacting to this and said that it 
should have been handled by the board. In this case, the brothers saw an 
opportunity for expansion and thought they had to hurry to make a decision, 
Matthew and John, and others, told us. This opportunity was a product 
expansion to an area somewhat far from the firm’s core business. Adam told us 
that, in recent years, they have established routines for making decisions. Also, 
on the management level, the brothers can make decisions together, Simon said. 
According to Matthew, the brothers sometimes have meetings concerning 
particular matters. When Adam started at the firm, he said that the brothers 
might sometimes make decisions about matters that in fact should have been 
decided at TMT meetings. When the family meets privately, Matthew said, they 
talk about the firm to some extent, though Max said that any disagreements 
about work stay at work. According to Ivy, they do not really talk business when 
the closest family members meet, but when the extended family meets, i.e. the 
three brothers and the founding generation, they do talk a little about the firm. 

 
The personnel manager Simon told us that as a result of Firm D’s growth, more 
formalization and follow-up are needed, which the new chairperson also 
demands. Since the new CFO started, there has also been more control over 
numbers, he said. The three brothers are mainly entrepreneurs, he said, and see 
opportunities everywhere, but might not be that good at the organization that is 
needed to exploit them. 

Reward system 

Firm D’s staffing level varies over the year, and they could have managed with 
fewer employees during calm periods, Parker told us. He said that they do not 
reduce the number of employees on these occasions but instead try to engage 
them in other tasks. He offered two reasons for this: they would like to be a safe 
firm for the employees and their families; and they do not want to lose their best 
employees, who can easily get other jobs if they notice people being let go 
during down periods. Simon said that they have nevertheless had to reduce the 
number of employees in certain years. 

 
Max told us that several employees of Firm D quit to try other jobs, but then 
returned since they did not like them as much as working in Firm D. He also 
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told us that Firm D is more generous than other firms in the industry concerning 
workwear, which he believes is an important part of the employees’ vocational 
pride. Adam said that his impression is that the salary level for the white-collar 
workers is relatively high at Firm D and that their conditions are good; he also 
noted that the employees enjoy working there. Robin said that there is a loyalty 
to the employees, which he thinks depends partly on Firm D being a family 
firm. 
 
Both Max and Matthew said that they work a lot. Ivy works more than 40 hours 
a week, she said, but has some freedom to plan her work. Max enjoys his job a 
lot and has a certain flexibility, for example, allowing him to come to work an 
hour later sometimes. Concerning the salary level, Max said that his salary is 
the same as it would be at another firm.  

Sponsorship 

The firm sponsors sports, which, according to Simon, is partly because the 
family is interested in sports, and partly because it is a way to create networks. 
John told us that several family members have been engaged in sports and that 
the firm sponsors their former clubs. He said that they hope to get something 
out of sponsoring, mentioning networking and marketing. He also mentioned 
the maintenance of customer relationships as a reason for sponsoring. 

Financial structure 

Over the last 10 years, Firm D has made large investments as part of its strategy 
to expand. The debt ratio has been 10–30% in the parent company for the last 
10 years, which depends on large investments that necessitate borrowing. The 
CFO Adam said that the debt ratio is certainly important, but that he instead 
focuses on the liquidity during such growth periods. Adam also said that the 
debt ratio in the industry is normally 25–30%. 

 
There have been dividends most years, but Parker told us that in weaker years 
he has made sure that the family does not take any dividends. He thought the 
money should stay in the firm, because it is important that Firm D be a safe firm 
for its employees. Matthew also mentioned that they make a judgement call 
concerning what can be paid out as dividends, and that they generally have not 
taken a lot of dividends over the years. 

 
The return on assets and return on equity have varied over the years. Over the 
last 10 years, the return on assets has averaged just under 10%, while the return 
on equity has averaged just under 30%. According to Adam, they are now trying 
to consolidate the business to improve the profitability, and to reduce the 
expansion and growth somewhat to gain better control. 
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Auditing 

Firm D recently changed its auditor and auditing firm, from a local one to a 
multinational. Parker only met the former auditor once a year, in connection 
with the annual report and audit. Besides, Parker said that he felt that the former 
auditor did not really have time for their firm, and that he wanted more from the 
auditor than they were getting. Matthew said that they instead wanted an auditor 
who could give more viewpoints on the business. After contacting several audit 
firms, they chose the present one in view of its activities for people within the 
industry and for employees in key positions. Through participating in these 
activities, Parker said that they made good discussion contacts. He can now 
meet the auditor much more often and the audit firm has reviewed the routines 
at the firm and proposed many improvements. 

 
According to Adam, it was specifically these other services, such as courses and 
networking, that Parker wanted to access through changing the auditor and audit 
firm. Adam has attended some seminars and courses through the audit firm and 
said that, for him, they were mostly about exchanging experiences, while Parker 
said that he was able to gain business opportunities and make contacts through 
his participation. Adam said that the auditing itself is quite similar to what was 
done before and that he does not notice any major difference in this. However, 
he said that the new audit firm did a more comprehensive review of the firm 
and requested more information, etc. The workers at the firm have noticed this, 
since they had to provide this information. Robin stated that the audit service as 
such was also working well with the former audit firm, but that the new one can 
add value beyond auditing. 

 
Concerning the function of the auditor, Adam said that they have no need for 
the auditor as an advisor. This is partly because Adam himself has a background 
as an auditor, and partly because Anthony can act as an economic advisor. They 
can get advice from the audit firm concerning accounting questions, said Adam. 

Bank 

Firm D uses a local bank, Parker said, because they want the decisions to be 
made in the local area. They have used the same bank since the firm was 
founded, though they did use two banks simultaneously at one time. A former 
external board member believed that this was good practice, and that one should 
negotiate with the bank every year. Since then, Firm D has gone back to dealing 
with just one bank. According to Parker, it is more important to build relations 
with the bank while simultaneously assessing the bank, so that they can obtain 
good terms from the bank. Adam said that the bank has become somewhat 
stricter in asking for documentation before responding to requests now that the 
firm has grown a lot and had to borrow more money. 
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